Protein Misfolding and Amyloid Formation

Strategies for Arevention

Charlotte Nerelius

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Science Department of Anatomy, Physiology and Biochemistry Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2009 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2009:41

Cover: Molecular modeling of $A\beta_{13-26}$ interacting with Dec-DETA (Roger Strömberg).

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-86195-88-5 © 2009 Charlotte Nerelius, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2009

Protein misfolding and amyloid formation - strategies for prevention

Abstract

Most proteins need to adopt a three-dimensional structure in order to function properly. Misfolding, or inability of proteins to fold, is associated with a number of diseases. In a subset of these disorders, the misfolded protein or peptide self-assembles into stable, β -sheet rich structures known as amyloid fibrils.

Alzheimer's disease is associated with the aggregation of the amyloid β -peptide (A β) into oligomers and amyloid fibrils. A β has a discordant, i.e β -sheet preferring, helix prone to misfold and it has been proposed that stabilization of this helix could prevent aggregation. We have designed small molecules that bind to this region and stabilize A β in a helical conformation. This interaction reduced fibril formation and cell toxicity of the peptide and also restored a memory-linked electrophysiological function in mouse hippocampal slices treated with A β . Moreover, when administered orally, these compounds had a rescuing effect in a *Drosophila melanogaster* model of A β aggregation.

Another protein capable of forming amyloid-like fibrils in association with disease, is the human lung surfactant protein C, SP-C, which has a discordant transmembrane helix. SP-C is expressed as a pro-protein with a C-terminal, CTC, which has a Brichos domain with unknown function. Here, we show that CTC is important for the stability and folding of the pro-protein in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). It is able to prevent the mature SP-C from aggregating *in vitro*, and is shown to bind specifically to non-helical segments and to amino acids that have been reported to promote membrane insertion in the ER. Together these data suggest a chaperone function for CTC, targeting transmembrane regions that have not attained an α -helical conformation. CTC interacts with and reduces amyloid-like fibril formation of A β as well as an additional amyloidogenic peptide – medin.

In conclusion this thesis explores two new strategies for preventing protein misfolding and amyloid fibril formation. The first approach utilizes designed ligands to trap the Alzheimer's disease associated $A\beta$ in its native helical structure. The second employs a novel, natural chaperone that bridges folding of transmembrane regions and anti-amyloid properties.

Keywords: protein misfolding, amyloid β -peptide, amyloid fibril, CTC, Brichos domain, chaperone

Author's address: Charlotte Nerelius, SLU, Department of Anatomy, Physiology and Biochemistry, P.O. Box 575, SE-751 23 Uppsala, Sweden *E-mail:* Charlotte.Nerelius@afb.slu.se

Dedication

To my family

Control the controllable.....

Contents

List of Publications				
Abbreviations				
1	Introduction	11		
1.1	Protein folding and misfolding	11		
	1.1.1 Protein folding and quality control	11		
	1.1.2 Amyloid fibrils	14		
1.2	Alzheimer's disease	17		
	1.2.1 General introduction	17		
	1.2.2 Amyloid- β precursor protein and the amyloid β -peptide	18		
	1.2.3 Amyloid fibrils and oligomers	21		
	" 道池 Model systems for Alzheimer's disease in vivo	26		
1.3	Amyloid prevention strategies in Alzheimer's disease	27		
	1.3.1 Targeting Aβ production	27		
	1.3.2 Amyloid clearance - immunotherapy	28		
	1.3.3 Inhibition of misfolding and fibril formation	29		
1.4	Surfactant protein C	31		
2	Present investigation	35		
2.1	Scope of this thesis			
2.2	Methods	36		
	2.2.1 Transmission electron microscopy	36		
	2.2.2 Circular dichroism spectroscopy	36		
	2.2.3 Mass spectrometry	38		
	2.2.4 Fluorescence spectroscopy	39		
	2.2.5 Model systems	41		
2.3	Results and discussion	42		
	2.3.1 α -Helix targeting reduces amyloid β -peptide aggregation and			
	toxicity	42		
	2.3.2 Novel chaperone with anti-amyloid properties	45		
3	Concluding remarks	49		
Acknowledgements				
Refer	References			

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Nerelius C.*, Sandegren A.*, Sargsyan H., Raunak, Leijonmarck H., Chatterjee U., Fisahn A., Imarisio S., Lomas D.A., Crowther D.C., Strömberg R. and Johansson J. (2009). α-Helix targeting reduces amyloid β-peptide toxicity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. In press. *These authors contributed equally to this work.
- II Nerelius C., Raunak, Leijonmarck H., Chatterjee U., Bazoti F., Bergquist J., Johansson J. and Strömberg R. (2009). α-Helix stabilizing ligands – a new class of Aβ aggregation inhibitors. *Manuscript*.
- III Nerelius C., Martin E., Peng S., Gustafsson M., Nordling K., Weaver T. and Johansson J. (2008). Mutations linked to interstitial lung disease can abrogate anti-amyloid function of prosurfactant protein C. *Biochem J.* 416 (2), 201-209.
- IV Johansson H.*, Nerelius C.*, Nordling K. and Johansson J. (2009). Preventing amyloid formation by catching unfolded transmembrane segments. J Mol Biol. doi:10.1016/j.jmb.2009.04.021 *These authors contributed equally to this work.
- V **Nerelius C.**, Gustafsson M., Nordling K., Larsson A. and Johansson J. (2009). Anti-amyloid activity of the C-terminal domain of proSP-C against amyloid β-peptide and medin. *Biochemistry*. 48(17), 3778-3786.

Papers I, III-V are reproduced with permissions from the publishers. **Paper I:** © 2009 National Academy of Sciences, **Paper III:** © 2008 The Biochemical Society, **Paper IV**: © 2009 Elsevier and **Paper V**: © 2009 American Chemical Society.

Papers not included in the thesis:

- VI Chatterjee U., Bose, P.P, Nerelius C., Govender T., Norström T., Gogoll A., Sandegren A., Göthelid E., Johansson J. and Arvidsson P.I. (2009). Poly-N-methylated amyloid β-peptide (Aβ) C-terminal fragments reduce Aβ toxicity *in vitro* and in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Submitted*.
- VII **Nerelius C.**, Johansson J. and Sandegren A. (2009). Amyloid β peptide aggregation. What does it result in and how can it be prevented? *Front Biosci.* 1(14), 1716–29.
- VIII Kinghorn K.J., Crowther D.C., Sharp L.K., Nerelius C., Davis R.L., Chang H.T., Green C., Gubb D.C., Johansson J. and Lomas D.A. (2006). Neuroserpin binds Aβ and is a neuroprotective component of amyloid plaques in Alzheimer disease. J Biol Chem. 281(39), 29268-77.

Abbreviations

Three and one letter codes for the 20 naturally occurring amino acids

9

Alanine	Ala	А
Arginine	Arg	R
Asparagine	Asn	Ν
Aspartic acid	Asp	D
Cysteine	Cys	С
Glutamic acid	Glu	Е
Glutamine	Gln	Q
Glycine	Gly	G
Histidine	His	Н
Isoleucine	Ile	Ι
Leucine	Leu	L
Lysine	Lys	Κ
Methionine	Met	М
Phenylalanine	Phe	F
Proline	Pro	Р
Serine	Ser	S
Threonine	Thr	Т
Tryptophan	Trp	W
Tyrosine	Tyr	Y
Valine	Val	V

Other abbreviations

Αβ	Amyloid β-peptide
AD	Alzheimer's disease
ADDLs	A β derived diffusible ligands
APP	Amyloid- β precursor protein
BACE	β-site APP cleaving enzyme
CD	Circular dichroism
CNS	Central nervous system
CTC	C-terminal part of proSP-C
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
ESI-MS	Electrospray ionization mass spectrometry
HEKcells	Human embryonic kidney cells
kDa	Kilodalton
LTP	Long-term potentiation
MALDI	Matrix-assisted laser-desorption ionization
NMR	Nuclear magnetic resonance
PC12 cells	Rat pheochromocytoma-derived cells
proSP-C	Surfactant protein C precursor
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SEC	Size exclusion chromatography
SP-C	Surfactant protein C
TEM	Transmission electron microscopy
TFE	Trifluoroethanol
ThT	Thioflavin T

1 Introduction

1.1 Protein folding and misfolding

1.1.1 Protein folding and quality control

Proteins are among the most important molecules in living organisms, constituting more than half the dry weight of a cell. There are approximately 20,500 protein-encoding genes in the human genome (Clamp *et al.*, 2007) and these macromolecules take part in diverse processes such as food digestion and host defense.

Proteins are made up of amino acid residues linked by peptide bonds. There are 20 naturally occurring amino acids and the order in which they occur in a polypeptide chain is referred to as a proteins primary structure. The primary structure, governed by environmental conditions, directs the folding of the polypeptide and the formation of secondary structure elements such as α -helices and β -strands. These elements are further arranged in space to produce the proteins functional 3D-structure; the tertiary and quarternary structure.

Folding is a complex process still far from fully understood. There have been many attempts to predict the folding of proteins, some with great success such as the Rosetta algorithm (Das & Baker, 2008; Rohl *et al.*, 2004). However, no general solution, applicable to all proteins, has so far been achieved. Briefly, the driving force for correct folding is believed to be the search for the lowest possible energy state, a process that is governed by interactions within the molecules as well as between the molecule and the surrounding solvent. Each conformation that the protein can adopt is associated with a free energy. Plotting free energies against their corresponding conformations generates an energy landscape on which the protein can fold on several pathways in its search for an energy minimum (Figure 1). During folding, proteins often form intermediate states, which are local minima in the energy landscape. The conformation with the lowest energy usually represents the native structure (Dobson, 2003; Dobson & Karplus, 1999).



Figure 1. Energy landscape for protein folding, the unfolded (U), intermediate (I) and native states (N) are indicated. Adopted from (Tunnicliffe *et al.*, 2005) with permission from the publisher.

The paradigm stating that the function of a protein is determined by a unique 3D-structure is challenged by the existence of natively unfolded proteins. These proteins are mainly unordered but do contain some degree of secondary structure. Disordered proteins often function by binding to various partners, such as nucleic acids, and this interaction can induce folding of the unstructured protein. It is believed that the lack of stable structure could be a way of enabling the protein to have a broader bindingspecificity (Fink, 2005).

The Levinthal's paradox states that the number of possible conformations in the energy landscape for a polypeptide chain to adopt is extremely large. This would make it impossible for a protein to adopt all in a relevant time span in the search for the correct fold (Levinthal, 1968). One model put forward to explain this paradox is the hydrophobic collapse model (Dill *et al.*, 1993). In this model, protein folding is believed to start by a hydrophobic collapse, with the burial of hydrophobic residues in a folding core. Secondary and tertiary structures are then formed within this core with interactions such as disulfide bonds and salt bridges continuing to direct the folding, further helping in the choice of conformation. This model however, may not be applicable to transmembrane proteins since they will need to expose hydrophobic parts in order to be stable in the membrane environment. Another proposed mechanism is the nucleation-condensation model (Fersht, 1997). According to this, secondary and tertiary structures form co-operatively as the whole protein condenses around a nucleus. This nucleus is formed by a few adjacent residues that have a high preference for early formation of secondary structure when stabilized by tertiary structure interactions. Together these types of constraints limit the number of available conformations and allow for the protein to fold in a biologically acceptable time span.

The crowded environment in the cell, where the concentration of macromolecules can reach 400 mg/ml (Ellis & Minton, 2003), further complicates the folding process. When the unfolded polypeptide leaves the ribosome and enters the cytoplasm, or the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), its hydrophobic domains are exposed and the crowded environment may promote hydrophobic interactions between nascent proteins and other cellular components. The failure of a protein to fold properly or to retain its fold can lead to malfunction of vital cellular processes. In some cases misfolding results in harmful aggregation. To prevent these events a number of molecular systems have evolved to assist folding, one of them being the molecular chaperones (Ellis, 1990).

Molecular chaperones provide a way of preventing aggregation and misfolding of newly synthesized proteins by maintaining them in a foldingcompetent conformation. They interact with the nascent chains as they are emerging from the ribosomes or take part in later stages of the folding process. Chaperones do not increase the rate of folding but rather increase the efficiency by preventing un-wanted interactions. They perform their function by recognizing and binding to structures that are normally buried in the native state e.g. hydrophobic stretches and unstructured backbone regions, thereby shielding them from the surrounding. Chaperones are found in the cytosol but also in cellular compartments like the mitochondria and the ER. The class of molecular chaperones includes many families of proteins e.g. the heat-shock proteins, like Hsp70 and Hsp 40, as well as the large complexes called chaperonins. Hsps exert their function by binding and releasing proteins in repeated cycles during the folding event until the protein has adopted a stable structure, whereas the chaperonins have a central cavity in which folding can occur protected from other molecules (Hartl & Hayer-Hartl, 2002; Frydman, 2001; Stevens & Argon, 1999; Hartl, 1996). Recently, there have been reports suggesting that there are control mechanisms for folding in the extracellular space as well. These extracellular chaperones, including e.g. clusterin (Humphreys *et al.*, 1999) and haptoglobin (Yerbury *et al.*, 2005a), are upregulated during stress and have been shown to prevent stress-induced aggregation of a variety of proteins *in vitro* (Wilson *et al.*, 2008). The function of these chaperones is not fully known but it has been suggested that they might mediate cellular uptake and subsequent degradation (Yerbury *et al.*, 2005b).

If a protein fails to adopt a stable fold or misfolds it can form aggregates, either amorphous or in some cases structured fibrillar forms (described in the following section). Under normal circumstances this is not a major problem since the cell has efficient ways of detecting and eliminating misfolded or unfolded species before they can induce any damage to the cell. Proteins that have failed in attaining their correct fold are recognized by a cytosolic enzyme that tags them with several ubiquitin molecules. This polyubiquitin tag then targets the protein to a large multiprotein assembly, called the proteasome, where it is subsequently destroyed (Hershko & Ciechanover, 1998). Proteins that misfold in the ER are retro-translocated to the cytosol where they are then degraded by the same mechanism as described above (Meusser *et al.*, 2005; Kopito, 1997).

1.1.2 Amyloid fibrils

Despite the many mechanisms nature has generated to prevent protein misfolding and aggregation there are a large number of diseases caused by the aberrant folding of proteins, so-called misfolding diseases. In a subset of these diseases proteins undergo conformational changes and self-associate into stable, insoluble, aggregates with β -sheet structure called amyloid fibrils. These structures are highly protease resistant and the cell is often unable to degrade them. All amyloid fibrils are composed of β -sheets with their constituent hydrogen bonded strands, parallel or anti-parallel, running perpendicular to the axis of the fibril (Figure 2). This cross- β structure was first observed by X-ray diffraction (Eanes & Glenner, 1968), where amyloid fibrils show two distinct signal, one at 4.7 Å and one between 10-11 Å. The 4.7 Å signal corresponds to the hydrogen bonding distance between the

14

strands in each sheet and the other signal indicates the spacing between different interacting sheets. Recently, methods like solid-state NMR ((Tycko, 2006) and references therein) and cryo-electron microscopy (Serpell & Smith, 2000) have further helped in characterizing the fibril structure from a number of proteins. Mature fibrils are usually made up of 2-6 fibrillar subunits named protofilaments which, slightly twisted around each other, form unbranched fibers, 7-12 nm in diameter (Makin & Serpell, 2005). In order to be called amyloid, certain criteria has to be met. Depositions has to occur *in vivo*, the fibrils should be straight and unbranched and show the typical X-ray diffraction as mentioned above. In addition, staining with the dye Congo red should result in green birefringence in polarized light. Fibrils formed *in vitr*o are referred to as amyloid-like fibrils.



Figure 2. Protein folding and misfolding. Proteins fold and unfold continuously during their lifespan. It is believed that amorphous, unstructured aggregates can form from unfolded as well as partially unfolded states. Structured aggregates most likely form from partially structured intermediates. These aggregates can go on to form amyloid-like fibrils. These insoluble fibrils are composed of β -sheets parallel to the fibril axis and are usually made up of 2-6 protofilaments, twisted around each other. (Fibril model adapted from (Jimenez *et al.*, 1999))

There are today 28 known amyloid forming proteins and peptides in man (Benson *et al.*, 2008; Westermark *et al.*, 2007). These proteins, including e.g. the amyloid β -peptide associated with Alzheimer's disease, the islet amyloid polypeptide which aggregates in type II diabetes and the prion protein in Creutzfeld-Jakob disease, do not share any obvious sequence identities but form fibers with similar morphology. These observations

together with the finding that a large number of proteins not associated with amyloid disease can form amyloid-like fibrils under certain conditions, has led to the suggestion that amyloid fibril might be a generic conformation that all proteins could adopt (Stefani & Dobson, 2003). Most proteins however do not form fibrils under physiological conditions, but require harsh treatments in order to do so. Sawaya et al. recently proposed that the core of amyloid fibrils is a steric zipper and that the ability to form these zippers is highly sequence dependent (Sawaya et al., 2007). Main determinants for fibril formation has been reported to include charge, hydrophobicity and secondary structure propensity (Chiti et al., 2003). The conformational stability (Ramirez-Alvarado et al., 2000; Kelly, 1996), as well as the solubility of the folded conformation, is also important for its ability to form fibrils, with fibril formation being most prominent at the pI of the protein (Schmittschmitt & Scholtz, 2003). π -stacking of aromatic residues has also been implicated to play an important role (Tartaglia et al., 2004; Gazit, 2002). Amyloid diseases are classified as either localized, when only one organ is affected e.g. the brain in Creuztfeld-Jakob disease, or systemic if deposits are found in a wide range of tissues and organs e.g. lysozyme amyloidosis.

For amyloid fibril formation to occur the native protein needs to be destabilized in order for aggregation to take place. It is believed that amorphous aggregates can from both unfolded and intermediate states whereas structured aggregates like amyloid fibrils most likely originates from partially folded intermediates (Figure 2). The formation of amyloid fibrils is a nucleation-dependent process. This type of process is characterized by; a critical concentration below which no aggregation will occur, a lag phase when oligomers (nucleus) are formed from un/misfolded monomers by a series of thermodynamically unfavorable steps, followed by a more rapid *elongation* phase and finally a steady state phase where monomers and fibrils are at equilibrium (Figure 3). The lag phase can be abolished by adding a preformed nucleus, a so-called seed. It has been suggested that the fundamental unit of all amyloid fibrils is a dry steric zipper formed by two tightly interdigitated β -sheets (Sawaya *et al.*, 2007). The process of fibril formation then probably starts by the un-masking of several zipper-forming segments, permitting them to stack into sheets - if this is a naturally occurring event it would be compatible with the slow nucleation event.



Figure 3. Formation of amyloid fibrils is a nucleation dependent process. This type of event is characterized by a slow lag-phase, followed by an elongation phase and finally a steady-state phase.

In contrast to the disease-associated amyloids, amyloid formation is sometimes utilized by nature for beneficial functions. Two examples of these functional amyloids are the human protein Pmel17 (Berson *et al.*, 2003) which forms amyloid important for skin and eye pigmentation and the amyloid fibrils called curli that are involved in cell-cell contacts of *Escherichia coli* (Chapman *et al.*, 2002).

1.2 Alzheimer's disease

1.2.1 General introduction

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder named after the German physician Alois Alzheimer who first described the disease in 1907 (Alzheimer, 1907). AD is the most common cause of dementia in elderly, accounting for 60-70% of all cases (Fratiglioni *et al.*, 2000). Age is the strongest risk factor for AD, the prevalence for the disease is around 1% at age 65 and around 20% at age 85 (Ferri *et al.*, 2005). Together with the growing elderly population in the world the number of people affected by AD is expected to increase enormously and with it the cost for society.

The two major neuropathological hallmarks of AD are extracellular deposits called senile plaques and intracellular neurofibrillar tangles (NFTs). NFTs are composed of paired helical filaments of hyperphosphorylated tau (Grundke-Iqbal *et al.*, 1986), a microtubule-binding protein, and are believed to form after the senile plaques (Hardy *et al.*, 1998), which are mainly composed of amyloid fibrils formed by the amyloid β -peptide (A β)

(Masters *et al.*, 1985; Glenner & Wong, 1984). A β is an enzymatic cleavage product generated from the amyloid- β precursor protein, and its aggregation is believed to be the major cause of the disease (Hardy & Selkoe, 2002).

The first symptoms of AD are often loss of short-term memory and as the disease progresses, disorientation, aphasia and a general decline in cognitive functions follows. Even though there are different tests and criteria available for clinical diagnosis, a definite AD diagnosis can only be made *post mortem* by a pathological exam of the brain to verify the existence of the above mentioned neuropathological lesions.

Patients suffering from the disease are usually divided into two subgroups based on age of onset. Early onset AD, which accounts for about 2 % of all AD cases, appears before the age of 65 whereas the more common form, late onset AD, called sporadic (SAD), have an onset after 65 years of age. Familial AD (FAD) belongs to the group of the early-onset AD and is caused by mutations in amyloid- β precursor protein, Presenilin 1 or Presenilin 2 (which are discussed below).

1.2.2 Amyloid- β precursor protein and the amyloid β -peptide

Amyloid- β precursor protein (APP) is a type I transmembrane protein, with its N-terminal end in the extracellular space, ubiquitously expressed in a variety of cells types (Mattson, 1997). There are three main isoforms of the protein found in the brain, APP₆₉₅, APP₇₅₁ and APP₇₇₀, where APP₆₉₅ is the predominant form expressed in neurons (Kitaguchi et al., 1988; Ponte et al., 1988; Tanzi et al., 1988; Kang et al., 1987). The role of APP is still unknown but a number of functions have been suggested, see (Thinakaran & Koo, 2008). Initially it was believed to be a cell surface receptor, it has been implicated to play a role in cell adhesion and also to have a trophic role, the latter function is compatible e.g. with the finding that APP is upregulated during neuronal maturation (Hung et al., 1992). A study by Kamal et al. suggested that the protein might be involved in axonal vesicle transport (Kamal et al., 2001). A recently proposed function of APP as a ligand for the death receptor DR6 in neurons potentially links APP to Alzheimer's disease. The study shows that an N-terminal fragment of APP is released upon trophic depravation, binds to DR6 and thereby triggers degeneration of neural cell bodies and axons (Nikolaev et al., 2009).

APP is sequentially cleaved by proteases in two distinct pathways (Figure 4) (Esler & Wolfe, 2001). The so-called amyloidogenic pathway generates the amyloid β -peptide (A β), a peptide of predominantly 40-42 amino acid residues associated with amyloid formation and AD. In the predominant non-amyloidogenic pathway α -secretase cleaves APP within the A β region between residue 16 and 17 (Parvathy et al., 1999; Sisodia, 1992; Esch et al., 1990), releasing a large soluble fragment, α APPs, and creating a membrane bound fragment, C83. C83 is then further cleaved by γ -secretase in the transmembrane region yielding the extracellular peptide p3 and the intracellular AICD (Haass et al., 1993). y-Secretase takes part in both the amyloidogenic and the non-amyloidogenic pathways and is a membrane associated enzyme complex made up of presenilin 1 or 2, Pen-2, Aph-1 and nicastrin (De Strooper, 2003). Mutations in the presenilins cause increase in production of A $\beta_{1.42}$ and are linked to FAD (Czech *et al.*, 2000). In the amyloidogenic pathway the first cleavage is performed by β -secretase (BACE1)(Vassar et al., 1999) at the N-terminal end of the A β region generating C99 and the soluble N-terminal fragment β APPs. Subsequent γ secreatse cleavage of C99 produces A β . The γ -cleavage is a heterogeneous event leading to the formation of $A\beta$ species with various lengths. The predominant species are $A\beta_{1-40}$ and the more aggregation prone $A\beta_{1-42}$ (Naslund et al., 1994), but species of 38-43 residues have been observed.



Figure 4. APP processing follows two main pathways; the non-amyloidogenic, generated by α - and γ -secretase cleavage, and the amyloidogenic, generated by β - and γ -secretase cleavage. The later pathway produces the amyloid β -peptide.

The A β segment corresponds to residue 596-636(8) of APP and contains a part of the transmembrane region, residues 625-638 (residues 29-42 of mature A β). The A β sequence is shown below:

D₁AEFRHDSGYEVHHQKLVFFAEDVGSNKGAIIGLMVGGVV₄₀IA₄₂

The A β peptide has a hydrophobic C-terminal and a hydrophilic N-terminal. It is disordered in water solution but deviates from a complete random conformation by a few non-random regions (Figure 5A). NMR studies have indicated a turn-like structure at residue 8-12 and hydrophobic interactions between side-chains in the 16-24 regions with a bend-like structure at 20-24 (Riek *et al.*, 2001). The secondary structure of monomeric A $\beta_{1.40}$ and A $\beta_{1.42}$ is very similar even though their aggregation behavior is different. This difference could perhaps be explained in part by the finding that the C-terminal end of A $\beta_{1.42}$ is more rigid than that of A $\beta_{1.40}$ (Yan & Wang, 2006; Riek *et al.*, 2001) and that it shows β -strand tendency in the regions 31-36 and 39-41 (Hou *et al.*, 2004).

In membrane mimicking solutions $A\beta$ adopts more stable secondary structures. In the presence of SDS micelles, Coles et al. showed the presence of two helices at positions 15-24 and 28-36 in A β_{1-40} (Coles *et al.*, 1998). A more recent study confirmed this, indicating two helices covering the regions 15-24 and 30-35, with the first helix interacting with the micelle surface and the second one buried inside the hydrophobic interior (Jarvet et al., 2007) (Figure 5B, C). The helix covering residue 16-23 is discordant, i.e. it is predicted to form a β -strand but shows a helix conformation in experimental determined structures (Kallberg et al., 2001). Using structureinducing organic solvents, more stable secondary structures are also reported but with slightly different locations. Crescenzi et al. showed helices at 8-25 and 28-38 connected by a β -turn in A β_{1-42} using hexafluoro-isopropanol whereas Sticht et al. indicated the presence of helices in $A\beta_{1.40}$ covering regions 15-23 and 31-35 with a disordered region in-between in trifluoroethanol (Crescenzi et al., 2002; Sticht et al., 1995). In complex with the affibody protein $Z_{A\beta_3}$, $A\beta_{1.40}$ forms a β -hairpin, with residues 17-23 and 30-36 forming β -strands, that is similar, although the orientation of the hydrogen bonds are shifted 90°, compared to that found in mature fibrils (Hoyer et al., 2008).

20



Figure 5. Models of $A\beta_{1-40}$ monomer in different solutions. A) Model structure of $A\beta_{1-40}$ in water. Twenty calculated structures, obtained by NMR constraints, are superimposed over residues 16-24 and indicate that this region contains non-random structure. From (Riek *et al.*, 2001) with permission from the publisher. B) Model of $A\beta_{1-40}$ in SDS micelles. Superimposition of residues 15-24 reveals two helices (15-24 and 28-36) with varying orientation relative to each other. From (Coles *et al.*, 1998) with permission from the publisher. C) Suggested positioning of membrane-associated $A\beta$. The barrels correspond to two helices; one in the region 15-24 positioned superficially and the other, 29-C-terminus, buried in the hydrophobic interior of the membrane. Adapted from (Coles *et al.*, 1998) and (Jarvet *et al.*, 2007).

It is believed that $A\beta$ leaves the membrane upon cleavage but it has also been suggested that it might stay and exert its toxicity from there (Marchesi, 2005). Lundin *et al.* have shown that the ability of $A\beta$ peptides to stay inserted in membranes is strongly correlated with their length and ability to adopt a helical structure (Lundin *et al.*, 2007). In their study a minimum of 46 residues was needed for membrane retention. This implies that $A\beta_{1.40}$ as well as $A\beta_{1.42}$ would be released from the membrane upon cleavage by γ secretase. The release from the hydrophobic environment in the membrane, which probably stabilizes the helical structures, into the hydrophilic surrounding could increase the aggregation rate and fibril formation of the peptide.

1.2.3 Amyloid fibrils and oligomers

A β forms fibrils that are deposited in the brains of affected patients in socalled plaques. The dominating A β specie in the plaques is A β_{1-42} (Iwatsubo *et al.*, 1994). The identification of A β and its correlation to AD, led to the development of the amyloid cascade hypothesis in 1992 (Hardy & Higgins, 1992). In this first version, the insoluble A β fibrillar deposits were considered to be causative of disease triggering pathogenic processes leading to neuronal death and synaptic dysfunction. However, poor correlation between number of plaques and severity of disease has resulted in a revised version which includes soluble oligomers (Hardy & Selkoe, 2002). The level of soluble A β species correlates better with disease (Lue *et al.*, 1999; McLean *et al.*, 1999) and they are now believed to be the main cause of neurodegeneration.

Since fibrils were earlier believed to be the major disease-causing assemblies, much effort has been made to determine the structure of fibrils formed by $A\beta_{1-40}$ and $A\beta_{1-42}$ as well as by shorter fragments. It has been shown that fibrils formed under different conditions vary in their morphology (see e.g. (Kodali & Wetzel, 2007; Paravastu et al., 2006; Goldsbury et al., 2000)) but the same conditions can also give rise to a polymorphic population of fibrils (Meinhardt et al., 2009). Solid state NMR, atomic force microscopy and transmission electron microscopy have been used to show that different fibril morphologies have different molecular structure indicating multiple assembly pathways (Goldsbury et al., 2005; Petkova et al., 2005). A possible explanation as to why fibrillar deposits and disease do not correlate, besides the oligomer theory, could be that only some of the possible fibril morphologies are actually harmful. It has, for example, been shown that fibrils formed without agitation are more toxic to primary rat embryonic hippocampal neurons in vitro than agitation induced fibrils (Petkova et al., 2005). It is important to keep in mind that the studies on fibrils are almost exclusively carried out on fibrils formed in vitro. Whether or not all or some of the various morphologies described actually exist in an in vivo situation, or are just artifacts of the experimental conditions used, still remains to be seen.

A $\beta_{1.40}$ fibrils are made up by in-register parallel β -sheets (Balbach *et al.*, 2002; Petkova *et al.*, 2002) but fibrils grown with gentle agitation differ morphologically and in overall symmetry from fibrils grown under quiescent conditions. Two structural models have been developed using solid state NMR and electron microscopy and propose that protofilaments of agitation-induced fibrils are composed of two stacked layers of A β molecules whereas quiescent fibrils have three molecular layers in threefold symmetry around the fibril axis (Paravastu *et al.*, 2008; Petkova *et al.*, 2006) (Figure 6A, B). The β -strands in agitated fibrils are made up of residues 10-22 and 30-40 with a bend or loop in between. A stabilizing intermolecular salt bridge is formed between D23 and K28 and a hydrophobic cluster (L17/F19/I32/L34/V36) stabilizes the fold of a single layer. The

22

intermolecular side chain interactions are formed between the oddnumbered residues in strand $\beta 1$ on the nth molecule and the evennumbered residues of strand $\beta 2$ in the (n±2)th molecule. Interactions between layers are found between the side chains of I31 and M35 and the backbone of G37 and G33 (Petkova *et al.*, 2006). In quiescent fibrils, the β strands are made up of residues 11-22 and 30-40. The D23-K28 saltbridge is not always present and the fold of a single layer is stabilized by H13/F19/I32/V36/V40 hydrophobic contacts. I31 and V39 form contacts between layers (Paravastu *et al.*, 2008).



Figure 6. Proposed models for protofilament arrangement in $A\beta_{1-40}$ fibrils. A) Fibrils formed under agitation forms two-layer protofilaments. From (Petkova *et al.*, 2006). B) Fibrils formed under quiescent conditions show a three-fold symmetry around the fibril-axis. From (Paravastu *et al.*, 2008) with permission from the publisher.

 $A\beta_{1.42}$ fibrils are also composed of in-register parallel β -sheets (Antzutkin *et al.*, 2002) and resemble agitated $A\beta_{1.40}$ fibrils. A recent model for $A\beta_{1.42}$ (M350x) fibrils however, indicates differences compared to the one proposed for $A\beta_{1.40}$ fibrils (Luhrs *et al.*, 2005). In this model, residues 1-17 are disordered and the β -strands are made up of residues 18-26 and 31-42. The intermolecular saltbridge between D23 and K28 is present but all intermolecular side chain interactions are formed between the odd-numbered residues in strand β 1 on the nth molecule and the even-numbered residues of strand β 2 in the (n-1)th molecule (Figure 7). This conformation, like that of $A\beta_{1.40}$ fibrils, would leave partially unpaired β -strands at each end of the fibril which could explain the sequence-specific co-operative mechanism of fibril extension. Another difference compared to models of $A\beta_{1.40}$ fibrils is that the protofilaments of $A\beta_{1.42}$ fibrils consist of a single layer of molecules.



Figure 7. Model of $A\beta_{1-42}$ fibril indicating the amino acid residues making up the β -strands (A) and the orientation and offset of the strands in the fibril (B). From (Luhrs *et al.*, 2005) with permission from the publisher.

Recently, focus has been shifted from mature fibrils to soluble oligomers and early aggregates. These smaller aggregates are now believed to be the more toxic species which could explain the weak correlation between fibrillar deposits and severity of disease (Terry et al., 1991). A number of different soluble assemblies, both on- and off-pathway, have been described ranging from dimers to larger aggregates of a few hundred kDa. There are few molecular structures of these aggregates, two published structures indicate β -sheet content but with different orientation of the strands (Yu et al., 2009; Chimon et al., 2007), which make them hard to classify and characterize. It is also possible that the choice of analytical method used for the identification can influence the structure of the oligomers. Hence, it is possible that some of the oligomers described in the literature are in fact variants of the same assembly. The study of aggregation in vitro is also associated with differences in protocols for solubilizing the A β peptide as well as small variations between different batches of synthetic peptide. Taken together all these factors further complicate the study of A β and its role in AD.

Protofibrils are the largest oligomers described and considered to be true intermediates in the assembly of A β fibrils, since they go on to form mature fibrils and can dissociate into monomers. They are shorter (< 200 nm) and somewhat thinner than mature fibrils and have been shown to be neurotoxic and to interfere with electrophysiological mechanisms associated with memory (Hartley *et al.*, 1999; Walsh *et al.*, 1999; Harper *et al.*, 1997; Walsh

et al., 1997). Other, non-fibrillar, soluble oligomers have been identified by several groups.

Amyloid- β -derived diffusible ligands (ADDLs) were first reported on by Oda *et al.* when they found small A β complexes in solutions of A β_{1-42} coincubated with ApoJ (clusterin) (Oda et al., 1995). These complexes were thereafter shown by Lambert et al. to be low molecular weight oligomers around 17-27 kDa that where neurotoxic and could inhibit long term potentiation (LTP) in rat hipoocampal slices (Lambert et al., 1998). A recent combining analytical ultracentrifugation with size-exclusion study chromatography (SEC), indicated that this might in fact be a more heterogenous group than first proposed with sizes ranging from monomers up to 200 kDa (Hepler et al., 2006). ADDLs have been isolated from ADaffected brains and found to be present in higher levels in disease brains compared to controls (Gong et al., 2003). Globulomers, $A\beta_{1-42}$ 12-mers possibly arranged in a micelle-like manner with the C-terminals of the peptides buried in the middle, are another reported oligomer that can block LTP. They have been found in brains of AD-patients and can also be prepared in vitro in the presence of SDS where they form independently from fibrils (Gellermann et al., 2008; Barghorn et al., 2005). Recently much attention was given a soluble SDS-stable 56-kDa A β assembly named A β *56 (Lesne et al., 2006). This oligomer was isolated from brains of APP transgenic mice and found to be the cause of long term memory impairment. This negative effect on memory was also evident when $A\beta \star 56$ was administered to healthy, young rats. Annular AB assemblies have been found in in vitro experiments and in cell culture and have led to the channel hypothesis, suggesting that $A\beta$ may form pore-like membrane-disrupting species (Quist et al., 2005; Lashuel et al., 2002).

Low-*n* SDS-resistant oligomers, dimers up to tetramers, can be secreted by cultured cells and have been isolated from human brain and cerebrospinal fluid (Walsh *et al.*, 2000; McLean *et al.*, 1999; Podlisny *et al.*, 1995). When injected into rat brains they inhibit LTP (Walsh *et al.*, 2002). Recently, $A\beta$ dimers were extracted from human AD brains (Shankar *et al.*, 2008) and shown to inhibit LTP in mice hippocampal slices as well as to impair memory of healthy rats. Together these data further support the emerging picture of small, soluble assemblies as main synaptotoxic agents.

Since the aggregation of $A\beta$ is a dynamic process it is likely that the population of different assemblies will vary from time to time both *in vitro*

and *in vivo*. This will further complicate the issue of determining which the true toxic species are. A large number of the described oligomers are generated *in vitro* and how all these different oligomers correlate to the *in vivo* situation is still unknown.

" # 2/6 Model systems for Alzheimer's disease in vivo

There is a wide gap between the numerous in vitro studies on the aggregation and toxicity of A β and the actual pathogenesis of AD. In order to overcome this problem a number of AD animal models have been created to gain better understanding of the underlying mechanisms and possible treatments. None of these models can correctly mirror all characteristics of the disease observed in humans, but they are valuable tools that allows the study of specific aspects of the disease. The most common model animal is the mouse and there are several established transgenic mouse models available (Gotz & Ittner, 2008; Woodruff-Pak, 2008). The most common ones express human APP with one or more mutations, such as the Swedish mutation (K670N/M671L, Tg2576 mice) which causes overproduction of A β by increased β -secretase cleavage. Secretase models in which γ -secretase activity is altered, favoring production of $A\beta_{1,42}$, are also used. The model that closest reflects human AD pathology, so far, is the 3xtg-AD mouse that expresses mutant human APP, tau and presenilin 1 (Oddo et al., 2003). These mice show plaque formation, neuronal loss, memory impairment and the formation of neurofibrillar tangles.

Invertebrate models, using the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans and particularly the fruit fly Drosophila melanogaster, have emerged as powerful tools to explore the mechanisms of neurodegenerative disease and for drug screening (Link, 2005). Almost 70% of human disease related genes have homologues in Drosophila (Reiter et al., 2001; Fortini et al., 2000), 10% of which are involved in neurological disease (Greenspan & Dierick, 2004). Even though fruit flies have different neuroanatomical organization, the basic cell biology and the major neurotransmitter systems are well conserved (Iijima & Iijima-Ando, 2008), making them useful for modeling molecular and cellular processes underlying AD. Several groups have described AD models using D. melanogaster. The flies have a neuron-specific APP homolog (Appl) which however lacks the A β region, but a functional γ -secretase homolog exists. Some groups express human A β (1-40 or 1-42) in the CNS and retina of the flies (Crowther et al., 2005; Finelli et al., 2004; Greeve et al., 2004; Iijima et al., 2004) whereas others (Greeve et al., 2004) have expressed human APP together with BACE1 to study APP processing, in

26

addition to $A\beta$ toxicity. These models all exhibit reduced lifespan, neurodegeneration and behavioral deficits correlated to $A\beta$ aggregation. Thioflavin S positive, amyloid plaque formation was seen in flies expressing $A\beta_{1-42}$. The short lifespan and short generation times of *D. melanogaster* together with their low cost also make these model systems useful for large drug screens (Crowther *et al.*, 2006).

1.3 Amyloid prevention strategies in Alzheimer's disease

Protein misfolding diseases for which there are no cures, e.g. Alzheimer's disease, is a growing problem and finding therapeutic strategies to prevent or treat these disorders is a challenging and important task. A lot of efforts have been made in this field and the current strategies include (i) decreasing production of the amyloidogenic protein/peptide, (ii) preventing or altering aggregation or misfolding using low molecular weight compounds and (iii) neutralizing or removing misfolded, toxic species. These seemingly straightforward approaches have so far not been very successful.

In the case of AD, no effective therapies have emerged even though a large number are currently in clinical trials. There are today no available treatments that modify the disease progression, only symptomatic treatments. One example of a cognitive enhancer used to treat dementia symptoms are the acetylcholinesterase inhibitors. These compounds increase the levels of the neurotransmitter acetylcholine in synapses but do not affect any underlying cause of disease. Another available form of treatment is the *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antagonist, memantine (Chen & Lipton, 2006). Some of the efforts in finding AD therapeutics are briefly summarized below.

1.3.1 Targeting $A\beta$ production

Aggregation of $A\beta$ is concentration dependent, so one possible way of targeting AD pathogenesis would be to inhibit β - or γ -secretase and thereby reduce $A\beta$ formation. β -Secretase seems a promising target since it is the rate-limiting enzyme in $A\beta$ production, its structure has been solved (Hong *et al.*, 2000) and it seems to have a more narrow substrate specificity than γ secretase. However, the active site of the protease has proved to be very large, making inhibitor design challenging and very few reports on inhibitors that bind and reduce β -secretase activity exist (Ghosh *et al.*, 2008; Hussain *et al.*, 2007). γ -Secretase inhibitors that reduce $A\beta$ synthesis have been identified and are being tested in humans (e.g. (Fleisher *et al.*, 2008)). A problem with this approach would of course be the of β - and γ -secretase in other cellular processes. γ -Secretase has numerous substrates and cleaves for example the Notch receptor (Hartmann *et al.*, 2001), important for cell differentiation, and β -secretase has been suggested to be important for nerve myelination (Hu *et al.*, 2006). Consequently, finding ways of altering the activity of these enzymes rather than completely blocking them could prove more beneficial. Substrate-targeting γ -secretase modulators, e.g. some non-steriod anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), have been shown to affect the production of A β by binding to APP in the A β region and thereby modulate γ -secretase cleavage and the levels of released A $\beta_{1.42}$ (Kukar & Golde, 2008; Kukar *et al.*, 2008). This approach does not affect the activity of γ -secretase on other substrates, but is only applicable provided that APP or its cleavage products are not essential for any cellular functions.

1.3.2 Amyloid clearance - immunotherapy

One strategy that has been explored for Alzheimer's disease, and that could prove to be beneficial both for prevention and treatment, is the concept of immunotherapy. Schenk et al (Schenk et al., 1999) introduced the idea by showing that immunization with $A\beta_{1-42}$ could prevent amyloid formation in brains of young mice and also reduce the plaque burden in older mice that already had developed AD pathology. This finding was confirmed by several studies and it was also shown that passive immunization had equally positive effects (Bard *et al.*, 2000). A human trial was initiated using an $A\beta_{1,42}$ immunization protocol (Bayer et al., 2005) but was terminated early due to the development of meningoencephalities in 6% of the treated patients (Nicoll et al., 2003; Orgogozo et al., 2003). The results of the few post mortem studies available on immunized patients show a reduction of plaques compared to the control group (Nicoll et al., 2006). Currently, a number of new trials with hopefully safer vaccines are ongoing using both passive and active immunization (Nitsch & Hock, 2008). The mechanisms behind the effects seen with $A\beta$ antibodies are unclear but proposed modes of action include the sink hypothesis (DeMattos et al., 2001), where the antibody in plasma is believed to extract A β from the brain, as well as the idea that the antibodies will pass into the brain and aid in the clearance of plaques by for example inducing microglial-mediated phagocytosis (Schenk et al., 1999).

1.3.3 Inhibition of misfolding and fibril formation

Chaperones

Molecular chaperones provide a first line of defense against protein misfolding and self-assembly in the cell, as described above in section 1.1. To utilize this protection system by enhancing chaperone activity could be a useful therapeutic approach. A number of Hsps, such as Hsp90 and the combination of Hsp 70 and 40, have been shown to effect $A\beta_{1-42}$ fibril formation at an early stage (Evans *et al.*, 2006). Hsps play important roles also in other misfolding disorders, e.g. Hsp70 has effect on α -synuclein aggregation (Dedmon *et al.*, 2005). Hsp104 suppresses fibril formation of $A\beta_{1-42}$ by interacting with various species on the fibrillization pathway and also has an amyloid-disaggregation ability *in vitro* towards Sup35-fibrils (Arimon *et al.*, 2008; Shorter & Lindquist, 2004).

The Hsps function intracellularly but an extracellular chaperone, apolipoprotein J also called clusterin, that inhibits amorphous aggregation of various proteins has been found to inhibit fibril formation of a number of proteins such as A β and α -synuclein (Yerbury *et al.*, 2007; Humphreys *et al.*, 1999; Matsubara *et al.*, 1996). It was proposed that the chaperone interacts with structural features common to pre-fibrillar species.

Up-regulation of molecular chaperones has proved possible using a pharmacological approach. For example, an Hsp90 inhibitor has been found to up-regulate Hsp70 and suppress Aβ-induced neurodegeneration in a cell model (Ansar *et al.*, 2007). A delicate balance of chaperones will be required for beneficial effects. So far, no effective treatment utilizing this natural defense has been found.

Low molecular weight inhibitors

Small organic molecules have been found to interfere with the aggregation of A β . Some of the inhibitor compounds reported on include: Congo red, curcumin, melatonin, nicotine, rifampicin, methylene blue, scyllo-inositol, indole derivatives, RS-0406 and β -cyclodextrin (Necula *et al.*, 2007; Cohen *et al.*, 2006; Yang *et al.*, 2005; Nakagami *et al.*, 2002; McLaurin *et al.*, 2000; Pappolla *et al.*, 1998; Podlisny *et al.*, 1998; Salomon *et al.*, 1996; Tomiyama *et al.*, 1996; Camilleri *et al.*, 1994). These compounds are not similar in structure, though they are often aromatic and/or hydrophobic, and probably act in different ways and at different stages of aggregation. For example, nicotine was reported to reduce fibril formation by interacting with and possibly stabilizing the helical structure of A β (Salomon *et al.*, 1996). RS-0406 was found in a screen of > 100,000 compounds and shown to inhibit fibril formation, reduce A β -induced cell toxicity as well as rescue long term potentiation (Nakagami *et al.*, 2002). Scyllo-inositol, a naturally occurring molecule, has been shown to alter A β_{1-42} aggregation, possibly by binding to low molecular weight oligomers and is being tested in clinical trials (Townsend *et al.*, 2006; McLaurin *et al.*, 2000). When administered to AD transgenic mice the compound improved cognition and reduced soluble levels of both A β_{1-40} and A β_{1-42} as well as A β depositions in the brain (McLaurin *et al.*, 2006).

One small-molecule inhibitory approach has been to target agents suggested to interact with A β and to promote fibril formation. Glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) have been implicated as mediators of A β fibril formation (McLaurin *et al.*, 1999). Amino-propane-sulfonic acid, APS, also called tramiposate, was designed to compete with GAGs in their binding to A β . This compound prevents A β aggregation and is currently in phase III clinical trials (Barten & Albright, 2008; Gervais *et al.*, 2007; Gervais *et al.*, 2001). Metal ions have also been suggested to be crucial for the formation of fibrils and molecular chelators that would perturb A β -metal binding, like clioquinol, have been tested (Cherny *et al.*, 2001).

Small molecules can be good drug candidates since they are often orally available and can cross the blood-brain barrier. However, a disadvantage with being small could be a lack of specificity. Being small only allows these inhibitors to recognize and bind limited sized regions that might not be found exclusively in the target molecule. This could make them prone to interact with various molecules. Another potential problem, especially with compounds found by screening of chemical libraries, could be that they have an unknown mechanism of action making it more difficult to optimize the structure.

Peptide-based inhibitors

In order to improve specificity, inhibitors based on A β segments have been developed. Tjernberg *et al.* were the first to show that the KLVFF motif (A β_{16-20}) could acts as an inhibitor of full length A β aggregation (Tjernberg *et al.*, 1996). Soto *et al.* developed β -sheet breaker peptides based on the segment Leu17-Ala21 of A β . They introduced proline-substitutions, that would reduce β -sheet propensity of the ligand and interfere with backbone hydrogen bonding, and added a charged amino acid at the end to increase solubility (Soto *et al.*, 1996). These β -breakers were shown to prevent fibril

formation, to be stable in vivo and to penetrate the blood-brain barrier (Poduslo *et al.*, 1999). One shorter variant (LPFFD, $iA\beta5$) was also shown to clear amyloid plaques in a rat model (Soto et al., 1998). When protected at both ends to avoid degradation, iAB5 reduced cerebral damage and amyloid deposition in AD transgenic mice (Permanne et al., 2002). Several groups have studied the effect of introducing N-methylated amino acids in peptide inhibitors based on the A β core region. These peptides form extended conformations and when bound to $A\beta$, the N-methyl substituents prevent further inter-strand hydrogen bonding and fibril elongation (Kokkoni et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2006; Gordon et al., 2002; Gordon et al., 2001). One problem with these approaches is that they often target the later stages of aggregation, possibly stabilizing the toxic early aggregates. Recently however, Austen et al. have demonstrated the design of peptide inhibitors based on the $A\beta_{16-21}$ sequence, targeting oligomeric species instead (Austen et There have also been attempts to use C-terminal derived al., 2008). peptides of A β_{1-42} as potential inhibitors of oligomer formation. Fradinger *et* al. have shown that the A β -fragments 31-42 and to some extent 39-42 potently disrupt oligomer assembly of $A\beta_{\scriptscriptstyle 1-42}$ and are able to reduce $A\beta$ induced cell toxicity (Fradinger et al., 2008). Another peptide-based inhibitor of oligomerization, combining the β-breaker strategy with inhibition of aromatic recognition, was recently described (Frydman-Marom et al., 2009). This small molecule, D-Trp-Aib, was shown to be orally available, inhibit $A\beta$ toxicity towards cells and to improve cognitive performance and reduce the plaque load in AD mice.

1.4 Surfactant protein C

Human lung surfactant protein C (SP-C) is a highly hydrophobic transmembrane peptide consisting of 35 amino acids residues (Beers & Lomax, 1995). It is expressed exclusively in alveolar type II epithelial cells and is secreted, together with phospholipids and SP-B, into the alveoli where it aids in lowering the surface tension at the air-water interface, thereby preventing alveolar collapse at end expiration (Whitsett & Weaver, 2002).



Figure 8. Schematic view of proSP-C situated in the ER membrane. The N-terminal (green) corresponds to residues 1-23 and resides in the cytosol. Residues 24-58 make up the mature SP-C (red) and residues 59-197 corresponds to the C-terminal (blue) located in the ER lumen. (Figure from Prof. Timothy Weaver)

SP-C is expressed as a 197-residue integral membrane proprotein (proSP-C) which is anchored in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) membrane in a type II orientation, i.e. with the C-terminal in the ER lumen (Figure 8). The mature peptide is found in the transmembrane region and corresponds to residues 24-58. The N-terminal propeptide (residues 1-23) is important for the trafficking and stability of the proprotein in the secretory pathway (Li *et al.*, 2004; Conkright *et al.*, 2001) whereas the C-terminal domain, CTC (residues 59-197), has an unknown function. Expression of proSP-C, lacking parts of the C-terminal, results in ER stress, intracellular protein aggregation and cytotoxicity which indicate that this region is somehow vital for the stability of the proprotein (Mulugeta *et al.*, 2005; Bridges *et al.*, 2003; Kabore *et al.*, 2001).

Mutations in the SP-C gene are associated with interstitial lung disease and cause the protein to misfold and aggregate intracellularly (Nogee *et al.*, 2002; Thomas *et al.*, 2002; Nogee *et al.*, 2001). Most disease-linked mutations found in the proSP-C gene are located in CTC, and specifically in a domain known as Brichos, covering residues 94-197 (Beers & Mulugeta, 2005). Brichos is a novel domain, consisting of around 100 amino acid residues, that has been found in over 100 proteins divided into 11 families, based on sequence similarity (Hedlund, 2009). These previously

32

unrelated proteins are associated with various functions and some degenerative and proliferative disorders e.g. ITM2B (Bri) associated with amyloid formation in familial British and Danish dementia (Kim *et al.*, 2000; Vidal *et al.*, 2000). The proteins in the Brichos families are all made up of four regions, organized in the same manner, starting with a hydrophobic stretch followed by a linker region, the Brichos domain and finally a C-terminal part. The only exception to this structure is proSP-C which lacks a C-terminal extension after the Brichos part. Only three residues are strictly conserved in the domain; one aspartic acid and two cysteine residues. In recombinant CTC, these cysteines form a disulfide bridge (Casals *et al.*, 2008). Since the Brichos domain clearly exist in various proteins, numerous functions have been proposed for it, including a role in post-translational processing and a chaperone-like function (Sanchez-Pulido *et al.*, 2002). However, up till now there has been no experimental support for such functions.

The transmembrane α -helix of SP-C is discordant, i.e. it is composed of amino acids with a high propensity to form a β -strand, mostly Val and Ile (Kallberg *et al.*, 2001). These amino acids are branched at the β -carbon which disfavors α -helix formation, making the helix less efficient in folding. For this reason, although stable once folded and inserted into the membrane, the region is unstable in solution and when unfolded it doesn't retain its structure but will spontaneously convert to β -sheet aggregates and to amyloid-like fibrils (Szyperski *et al.*, 1998). Fibrils of SP-C have been isolated from patients with the lung disease pulmonary alveolar proteinosis, adding SP-C to the list of proteins capable of forming amyloid-like fibrils (Gustafsson *et al.*, 1999).

2 Present investigation

2.1 Scope of this thesis

The overall aim of this thesis was to study ways of affecting protein misfolding and subsequent formation of amyloid-like fibrils, with emphasis on $A\beta$.

In particular we performed studies aimed to:

- > Investigate the possibility to stabilize the helical structure of A β , using small designed ligands, in order to prevent amyloid fibril formation and toxicity (**paper I-II**).
- Elucidate the role of CTC, and its Brichos domain, in the folding and stabilization of proSP-C and mature SP-C (paper III).
- Characterize the binding specificity of CTC and investigate its potential role as a general anti-amyloid chaperone (paper IV-V).

2.2 Methods

In the following section some of the methods used in this thesis are summarized. Detailed descriptions of the experimental procedures can be found in the respective papers

2.2.1 Transmission electron microscopy

Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) is a powerful technique based on the same principles as light microscopy that uses electrons instead of light. The resolution of light microscopy is limited by the wavelength of light but by using a focused beam of electrons, with lower wavelength, the resolution can be improved around a thousand times, yielding a magnification up to 500,000–1,000,000 times. Briefly, a beam of electrons is passed through the specimen of interest and the interactions with the molecules in the sample will cause some of the electrons to scatter. The unscattered part of the beam will create patterns on the detection plate that correspond to the densities of various parts of the sample where darker areas indicate electron dense parts.

For TEM analysis the sample needs to be thin enough to allow the electrons to pass and contain molecules that diffract electrons. Biological samples are composed mainly of atoms of low electron density (e.g. carbon, hydrogen and nitrogen) and will therefore allow most electrons to pass undisturbed, resulting in poor contrast. In order to improve contrast, negative staining of the samples can be employed. The stains used are usually heavy metal salts, e.g. uranyl acetate, which will easily interact with the electron beam. The stain will not bind to the sample but will instead surround it so that the edges of the specimen will absorb most electrons – in the end creating a "negative" image.

2.2.2 Circular dichroism spectroscopy

Circular dichroism (CD) spectroscopy is a technique that makes use of the fact that chiral molecules will interact differently with right- and left-circularly polarized light (Woody, 1995). Peptides and proteins have chiral properties and contain a number of groups with characteristic absorption patterns, chromophores, with the main chromophore in far-UV CD (< 250nm) being the amide group in the peptide bond.

The sample to be analyzed is illuminated with plane polarized light, which consists of right- and left-circularly polarized beams of light with the
same intensity (Figure 9A). The chiral molecules will absorb the two beams to different extent and due to this phenomenon the outgoing light will be converted into elliptically polarized light (Figure 9B).



Figure 9. Circular dichroism spectroscopy. A) The light reaching the sample consist of two circularly polarized light-beams with different rotations (left and right circularly polarized) – making up the plane polarized beam (red arrow). B) When the light passes through the sample the two components will be absorbed differently and the outgoing light will be elliptically polarized (red arrow). C) Ellipticity (θ) is defined as the indicated angle in the resulting ellipse and describes the degree of circular dichroism.

CD is defined as the difference in absorption (A) of right (R) and left (L) circularly polarized light

$$CD(\lambda) = A_{L}(\lambda) - A_{R}(\lambda)$$

Ellipticity, defined as the angle θ (Figure 9C), is a normal quantity used for describing the degree of circular dichroism. θ can be related to ΔA according to:

$$\theta = 32.98 (A_{L} - A_{R})$$

Usually spectra are reported using mean residual molar ellipticity ($[\theta]$, unit: kdeg $x \text{ cm}^2 x \text{ dmol}^{-1}$) in order to remove the dependence of path length (l), concentration (c) and number of amino acid residues (n):

$$[\theta] = 100\theta / (c \cdot n \cdot l)$$

CD can be used for estimation of secondary structure elements as well as for monitoring conformational changes, e.g. from denaturation or ligand binding. Different secondary structure elements give rise to specific patterns when the molar ellipticity is plotted against wavelength. Figure 10 summarizes the characteristics of CD spectra obtained from proteins with different secondary structures.



Figure 10. Characteristic circular dichroism spectra of proteins with α -helical (α), β -sheet (β) or random-coil (r) structures.

2.2.3 Mass spectrometry

Mass spectrometry (MS) is a technique for measuring the mass of a molecule, that can be used for characterizing proteins and peptides. The outline of a MS instrument is briefly as follows; the sample of interest is first introduced, ionized and transferred into the gas-phase in an *ion source*, the produced ions are separated in vacuum according to their mass-to-charge ratio (m/z) in a *mass analyzer* and are thereafter detected in a *detector* (Edmond de Hoffman, 2002).

The problems associated with transferring large biomolecules, such as proteins and peptides, into the gas-phase were resolved when two soft-ionizations techniques were introduced in 1987-1989: matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization (MALDI) (Karas & Hillenkamp, 1988) and electrospray ionization (ESI)(Fenn *et al.*, 1989). Using these techniques, briefly described below, fragmentation can be avoided and multiple charges can be imposed on molecules which will lower the m/z ratio making them easier to detect.

Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization

In the MALDI process the sample is first co-crystallized with a lightabsorbing solution, often a weak aromatic acid, called a matrix. The formed crystals containing both sample and matrix are thereafter irradiated with a laser. The matrix molecules will absorb the energy of the laser resulting in vaporization and expansion of the matrix into the gas-phase taking the sample molecules with it. In the gas-phase, protons are transferred from the matrix molecules to the sample creating ions that can be separated and detected. This technique yields mainly singly-charged ions and few fragments. It is compatible with non-volatile solvents and is less sensitive to contaminating compounds compared to ESI.

Electrospray ionization

In ESI the sample solution is pumped through a capillary over which a strong electric filed is applied, creating a "spray" of charged droplets at the tip of the capillary. On the way to the mass spectrometer the solvent evaporates from the droplets creating a cascade of ruptures due to the charge concentration, yielding even smaller highly charged droplets. This process will finally result in the release of charged analyte molecules that can then be analyzed. The analyte molecules generally receive their charge through gasphase proton-transfer. This technique requires the use of volatile solvents, results in very little fragmentation and yields multiple-charged ions, making detection of large molecules easier.

2.2.4 Fluorescence spectroscopy

Fluorescence is a form of luminescence, the emission of photons from electronically excited states. It utilizes the fact that some molecules, fluorophores, can be excited from their ground state to a higher energy state, called an excited state, via absorption of light. This higher energy state is unstable and when the molecule returns to the ground state again a photon with a different wavelength (lower energy) is emitted and can be measured (Lakowicz, 1983).

Intrinsic fluorescence

In proteins and peptides the aromatic side chains of tyrosine, tryptophan and phenylalanine are intrinsic fluorophores. Of the three, tryptophan exhibits the highest fluorescent yield whereas the other two are weaker emitters in comparison. The emission spectra of proteins are sensitive to binding of substrates, protein-protein interactions and denaturation and changes in intrinsic fluorescence can be used to study structural changes (Lakowicz, 1983). In this thesis Trp-fluorescence was employed to study the ligand-A β interactions with the Trp-containing ligand used in paper II. For this purpose exitation at 280 nm was used and emission was observed between 290 and 400, with a peak at 348 nm.

Thioflavin T fluorescence

Thioflavin T (ThT), a cationic benzothiazole dye, is widely used for the detection of amyloid fibrils both in solution and in tissue. Upon binding to amyloid fibrils, this dye exhibits an enhanced fluorescence with an emission maximum at 482 nm and a new absorption peak at 450 nm (LeVine, 1993). The mechanism behind this phenomenon and the exact structure that ThT binds to is not clear. It has been suggested that the dye, with a hydrophobic part linked to the polar benzothiazole group (Figure 11), could form micelles in aqueous solution and that binding of these micelles to the fibrils would cause the change in fluorescence (Khurana *et al.*, 2005). Binding of monomeric ThT to channels within the β -sheet of the fibrils has also been suggested (Krebs *et al.*, 2005).



Figure 11. Molecular structure of Thioflavin T.

2.2.5 Model systems

Drosophila melanogaster model

For **paper I** a *Drosophila melanogaster* model of $A\beta_{1.42}$ aggregation generated by Crowther *et al.* (Crowther *et al.*, 2005) was used. This transgenic strain express two gene copies coding for human $A\beta_{1-42}$, one on chromosome 2 and one on chromosome 3. The genes code for $A\beta_{1.42}$ coupled with a secretion signal peptide to direct the synthesis of $A\beta$ to the ER. The UAS/Gal4 activation system (Brand & Perrimon, 1993) was used in order to control gene expression. The final transgenic strain was obtained by crossing transgenic $A\beta$ flies with flies transgenic for the Gal4-elav^{c155} pan-neuronal driver (Lin & Goodman, 1994), which will drive $A\beta_{1.42}$ production in the CNS and retina of the fly. The expression and accumulation $A\beta$ in the transgenic flies resulted in an observed reduction of locomotor activity as well as a reduced lifespan compared to non-transgenic flies.

Cell models

For this thesis two different cell models were used. For the aggregation studies in paper **III** human embryonic kidney cells (HEK293) were used and for the toxicity studies in paper **I** and **II** we used PC12 cells. HEK293 is a commonly used cell line generated by transformation of a human embryonic kidney cell line with DNA from human adenovirus type 5 (Graham *et al.*, 1977). PC12 is a cell line derived from a rat pheochromocytoma, a tumor of the adrenal medulla, which has a neuroectodermal origin (Greene & Tischler, 1976). PC12 cells are often used as a model system in neurobiology and neurochemistry and will, when grown in the presence of nerve growth factor (NGF) extend neurites and increase the synthesis of a number of neurotransmitters – similar to neuronal differentiation. However, in paper **I** and **II**, undifferentiated PC12 cells were used since these cells are known to be sensitive to A β induced toxicity.

2.3 Results and discussion

2.3.1 α -Helix targeting reduces amyloid β -peptide aggregation and toxicity

There is no consensus in the AD field as to which intermediate species on or off the fibrillation pathway that are truly neurotoxic. However, it is likely that misassembly of $A\beta$ play a role in the disease. From this perspective targeting intermediates might result in the accumulation of toxic assemblies. In light of this, we set out to find a way of stabilizing the native monomeric structure of $A\beta$, thereby preventing misfolding and aggregation. This strategy has been employed for other aggregation prone proteins such as superoxide dismutase (SOD) (Ray *et al.*, 2005; Ray & Lansbury, 2004) and the amyloidogenic transthyretin (Hammarstrom *et al.*, 2003; Miroy *et al.*, 1996) where stabilization of a native dimer or tetramer, respectively, prevented dissociation into monomers and aggregation. The approach, termed native state stabilization, means that the folded state is selectively stabilized over the un/misfolded state, which will raise the barrier for unfolding.

It has been argued that the concept of native state stabilization would not be applicable to intrinsically disordered peptides and proteins like A β . However, A β shows secondary structure propensities in its C-terminal and middle regions, especially in stabilizing environments like membranes. It contains a discordant helix covering residues 16-23 and this helical structure probably needs additional support when it loses its stabilizing interactions after release from the membrane environment (Paivio *et al.*, 2004; Kallberg *et al.*, 2001). It has recently been proposed that stabilization of helical structures in A $\beta_{1.40}$ as well as A $\beta_{1.42}$ would block oligomerization by preventing the conversion into β -structure (Yang & Teplow, 2008).

Using molecular modeling two classes of molecules, targeting and stabilizing the discordant helix of A β , were designed (**papers I-II**). One class included the peptoids Pep1a, Pep1b and Pep2. The other class consisted of four decanoyl polyamines; Dec-DETA, Dec-TETA, Dec-DPTA and Dec-Spermine. All of the compounds were designed to interact with hydrophobic patches and charged amino acid side chains in the 13-23 region of A β , residues that could potentially destabilize the helix. For structures and proposed modes of interaction, see Figure 12.



Figure 12. Structures of ligands designed to stabilize the 13-23 region of A β in a helical conformation. The proposed interactions are indicated.

In **paper I**, Pep1a, Pep1b and Dec-DETA were evaluated and found to potently affect the aggregation and fibril formation of $A\beta_{1.40}$ *in vitro*. The peptoids reduced fibril formation whereas Dec-DETA induced formation of shorter and thicker fibrillar species that exhibited an unexpected increase in ThT-fluorescence. All three ligands were able to stabilize a helical conformation in fragments of A β harboring the discordant helix. The interactions observed were sequence dependent since no structural changes were seen when the ligands were added to a scrambled version of $A\beta_{13-23}$. In an MTT-assay, using the PC12 cell line, the ligands reduced $A\beta_{1-42}$ induced toxicity and they also had the ability to prevent reduction of γ -oscillations, associated with Aβ in mouse hippocampal slices. Measuring electrophysiological functions such as γ -oscillations is a good way of determining the toxic effect of $A\beta$ since they are important for memory and cognition (Engel & Singer, 2001) and are markedly reduced in Alzheimer's patients (Ribary et al., 1991). To evaluate the oral availability and the potency of our ligands to affect AB aggregation in vivo, Pep1a and Dec-DETA were administered to Drosophila melanogaster expressing $A\beta_{1-42}$ in their CNS. An improvement in longevity and mobility, in combination with a reduction in nervous tissue destruction, was observed in the treated flies. The specificity of the ligands was tested by administering them to wild-type flies and flies expressing mutant huntingtin, an aggregation-prone protein linked to Huntingtons disease. No rescuing effect was observed in these flies, verifying the A β specificity of the designed compounds. Together these data suggest that stabilizing the discordant helix of $A\beta$ with small designed ligands is a possible therapeutic strategy to prevent misfolding and toxicity.

Since the concept of native state stabilization seems to work for $A\beta$ (paper I), we expanded the design and synthesis of ligands (paper II) to investigate how small structural changes would affect the interactions. One new peptoid, Pep2, and three additional decanoyl polyamines, Dec-TETA, Dec-DPTA and Dec-Spermine, were evaluated. Pep2 proved to be as efficient as Pep1 in preventing fibril formation, it induced helical conformation in Aβ-fragments containing the 16-23 region and bound to helical A β_{13-23} as judged by fluorescence spectroscopy. It also reduced A β_{1-42} induced cell toxicity in PC12 cells. However it did not reduce ThTfluorescence as might be expected from the observed decrease in fibril formation. It is possible that Pep2 promotes the formation of A β -oligomers capable of ThT-binding with a reduced cell-toxicity compared to species formed in solutions of $A\beta$ alone. The three decanoyl derivatives all stabilized a helical conformation in Aβ-fragments with specificity and reduced ThT fluorescence by 50 %. Using ESI-MS they were shown to bind full-length $A\beta_{1-40}$ and they affected fibril formation to varying degrees with Dec-Spermine being the most potent inhibitor as judged by TEM. In cell-assays all three decanoyl derivatives reduced $A\beta_{1,42}$ cell toxicity, with Dec-DPTA showing the most prominent reduction.

Small molecules targeting $A\beta$ and preventing amyloid-like fibril formation has been reported on extensively. However most act by unknown mechanisms and probably with low specificity. Here we show that by targeting the central helix of $A\beta$ it is possible to generate $A\beta$ -specific, orally available compounds with an inhibitory effect on aggregation. A problem with some known inhibitors of fibril formation, recently pointed out, is that they also function as chemical aggregators and that this is the basis of their inhibitory effect (Feng *et al.*, 2008). This, however, was shown not to be the case for these ligands.

The compounds presented in **papers I** and **II** should be seen as starting points for further optimization. The fact that small structural changes are allowed, without affecting the activity of the ligands, indicates there is a degree of freedom in designing new compounds as long as the basic requirements of the concept are met.

2.3.2 Novel chaperone with anti-amyloid properties

SP-C is a transmembrane protein, with a poly-Val helix prone to misfold, that have been shown to form amyloid-like fibrils. The protein is expressed as a proprotein, proSP-C, with a C-terminal part, CTC, which contains a Brichos domain, suggested to have a chaperone-like function. This proposed function for the Brichos domain, together with the fact that a number of mutations in CTC have been linked to interstitial lung disease lead us to investigate the function of this C-terminal propeptide.

In paper III, we show that CTC binds to mature SP-C only when it is in a non-helical conformation and that it has the ability of preventing SP-C from forming amyloid-like fibrils in vitro. To study the effect of CTC on the folding and stability of the proprotein, witldtype proSP-C and proSP-C with three different mutations linked to disease, I73T, L188Q and Δ Exon4, were expressed individually in HEK293 cells. Only the mutations located in the Brichos domain, i.e. L188Q and AExon4, resulted in aggregation and formation of amyloid-like deposits. Co-expressing CTC (carrying an ERretention signal) with proSP-C^{L188Q} abolished amyloid formation and it was shown that CTC binds mutant proSP-C in significantly higher degree than wildtype proSP-C. These data indicate that CTC is important for the stabilization and correct folding of the proprotein in the ER and that its activity is most likely linked to the Brichos region. Replacing the transmembrane poly-Val segment in the proprotein with a poly-Leu stretch, which has a higher α -helix propensity, stabilizes proSP-C^{L188Q} indicating that it is the transmembrane region that drives aggregation. Together these results implicate an anti-amyloid role for CTC as an intramolecular chaperone. We propose that CTC, via the Brichos domain, stabilizes the transmembrane poly-Val region of proSP-C until it has attained its correct fold, thereby preventing aggregation and amyloid formation of this unusually hydrophobic and folding-incompetent protein. Intramolecular chaperones and pro-sequence assisted folding have been found for a number of proteins, such as subtilisin (Ikemura *et al.*, 1987) and carboxypeptidase Y (Winther & Sorensen, 1991). The chaperone activity in these is usually located to the C- or N-terminal extensions in the proprotein (Chen & Inouye, 2008). From our data it seems possible that CTC can exert its function either intramolecularly or in trans, on neighboring proteins, like a molecular chaperone.

In an attempt to further characterize the function of CTC and especially the substrate specificity and requirements for binding, a SPOT analysis was performed (paper IV). Using SPOT membranes with bound decamers of amino acids it was shown that CTC specifically recognises and binds to residues that promote membrane insertion, according to the "biological hydrophobicity scale" (Hessa et al., 2005). Transmembrane regions need to expose nonpolar sidechains and hide their polar backbone in order to fit inside cellular membranes. Consequently, membrane insertion is promoted by the presence of the amino acids Ile, Leu, Phe and Val and also by a α helical conformation (Hessa et al., 2005). In paper IV it is also shown that CTC is able to distinguish between target peptides that are in different conformations, binding only to β -strand conformations – in line with previous observations (paper III and (Johansson et al., 2006)). These data imply that CTC can recognise and bind to transmembrane segments that have not yet folded into the required α -helical conformation, acting in a chaperone-like manner. This proposed function fits well with the fact that proSP-C has a transmembrane segment, mainly consisting of Val, with an instrinsic prodisposition to misfold that needs assistance to avoid misfolding and formation of amyloid-like fibrils.

General properties of transmembrane proteins overlap to some extent with the proposed main determinants for amyloid formation, including hydrophobicity and overall charge. Initial studies (**paper IV**) showed that the anti-amyloid function of CTC found for SP-C extends to $A\beta_{1.40}$, which also contains a transmembrane helix. In **paper V** the interaction between CTC and $A\beta_{1.40}$ was further explored and the ability of CTC to act as a chaperone for amyloidogenic peptides was evaluated. It was shown that

46

CTC keeps $A\beta_{1-40}$ in a soluble form and potently inhibits it from aggregating and forming amyloid-like fibrils in a substoichiometric ratio, but is unable to dissociate pre-formed fibrils. However, CTC did not show classic chaperone activity, again pointing to the possibility that it is a chaperone targeting specific types of proteins only. $A\beta_{1-40}$ and CTC formed stable complexes that allowed for SEC and ESI-MS studies. Using SEC a complex of 110 kDa, possibly corresponding to a 12-mer of $A\beta_{1-40}$ together with a CTC trimer, was found. This in line with previous findings showing that CTC preferentially forms trimers in solution (Casals et al., 2008). Stable 12-mers of A β has also been reported on (Lesne *et al.*, 2006; Barghorn *et al.*, 2005). The ESI-MS experiments however, indicated that the dominating species would be a CTC trimer bound to monomeric A β . Taken together, the data suggests that complexes are formed between a CTC trimer and an $A\beta$ molecule, possibly present in a 12-mer assembly. CTC was also found to prevent the amyloidogenic protein medin from forming amyloid-like fibrils indicating that CTC might possess a more general anti-amyloid activity.

In conclusion, we propose that CTC, possibly via its Brichos domain, has the ability of acting as a chaperone, recognizing unfolded transmembrane segments and stabilizing them until they have obtained their correct fold. This function, which to our knowledge has not been observed for any other protein, probably originates from the fact that proSP-C is highly aggregation prone and in need of folding-assistance. It is also possible that this ability is coupled with a more general anti-amyloid function that could be applicable to other non-transmembrane and/or amyloidogenic proteins. Recently, extracellular chaperones have been implicated in the prevention of amyloid fibril formation. In light of this, the properties described here make CTC, and especially the Brichos domain which is found in other pro-proteins as well, interesting from a diagnostic and therapeutic perspective. Brichos domains have been found in other pro-proteins associated with amyloid formation like the Bri protein. The possibility of using this new, naturally occurring, chaperone to prevent the formation of toxic amyloid assemblies needs to be further explored.

47

3 Concluding remarks

Folding of proteins remains an important but incompletely understood process. Misfolding and aggregation of proteins is linked to a large number of diseases, causing problems due to loss of function or, in the case of amyloid disorders, gain of toxic function. A number of natural mechanisms that prevent misfolding and misassembly exist and include e.g. localization of charged residues in edge β -strands to prevent β -sheet formation (Richardson & Richardson, 2002) and structural gatekeepers in the form of charged residues which interrupt stretches of hydrophobic residues and thereby prevent unwanted interactions (Otzen *et al.*, 2000). In addition, molecular chaperones aid in the folding process.

Amyloid fibrils are insoluble aggregates, formed by a number of proteins and are linked to various diseases. For aggregation to occur, globular proteins most likely need to be destabilized and partially unfolded whereas disordered proteins, such as $A\beta$, need to obtain partial order similar to that found in the aggregates, i.e. β -strands for amyloid fibril formation. It has been suggested that $A\beta$ can exist as a β -hairpin prior to aggregation which is in line with this assumption. The kinetics of misfolding and misassembly are likely to be of importance and small changes in the rate of aggregation could prove to be very beneficial in misfolding diseases. With this in mind, stabilization of the native state or reducing the amount of protein produced seems like a natural place to start in the search for therapeutic approaches.

In this thesis two strategies for preventing misfolding and amyloid formation are presented and evaluated. One utilizes the concept of native state stabilization with the aid of small designed molecules targeting the discordant α -helix of A β and the other involves a naturally occurring

chaperone with affinity for unfolded transmembrane segments, that has proved to exhibit anti-amyloid properties.

Using rationally designed compounds, to target the helical region of $A\beta$, will most likely improve the specificity compared to compounds found by screening of large libraries. The compounds described in this work should be viewed as support of a novel strategy of inhibition. In order to be considered as potential drug candidates, the structures need to be adjusted to further improve specificity and affinity. Protease resistance and ability to efficiently cross the blood-brain-barrier are also important characteristics that need to be considered. However, the initial studies made are encouraging.

Data on A β , its aggregation and the connection to Alzheimer's disease, are confusing. Numerous oligomers and intermediates on or off the fibrillation pathway have been reported and shown to induce cell toxicity and memory impairment. To further complicate the matter there are no clear data on how A β exerts its toxicity, or which species that are involved in the *in vivo* situation. It cannot be ruled out that there are other key players in the disease, besides $A\beta$ and its precursor protein, that are yet to be found. Establishing which, if any, of the soluble $A\beta$ species observed that are actually relevant for the disease is a challenging and important task, especially for the future development of therapies. Stabilizing a monomeric peptide rather than targeting later stages of the aggregation could eliminate the risk of accumulating harmful oligomers. In a membrane environment, Aß exhibit helical structure in two regions, that are later involved in the formation of β -sheets. The conversion from a α -helical to β -strand conformation has been proposed to be essential for fibril formation. Stabilizing helical conformation, in at least one of the two regions of $A\beta$ forming strands in the fibrils, could prevent toxic aggregation as shown in this thesis.

Besides native structure stabilization, removal of different types of aggregates could also be a successful strategy in misfolding disorders. An approach that has the potential of accomplishing both of these tasks is the use of chaperones. It is possible that a decline in chaperone activity with age may be a major contributing cause in diseases associated with protein aggregation and deposits thereof. Studies presented in this thesis show the existence of a chaperone, CTC, which inhibits fibril formation of amyloidogenic proteins. CTC, containing a Brichos domain, has most likely evolved to prevent misfolding and subsequent aggregation of a highly hydrophobic, folding incompetent, part of proSP-C. Unlike molecular chaperones, that display little substrate specificity, CTC recognizes elongated stretches of nonpolar amino acid residues with high specificity. If this specificity and chaperone activity apply to other Brichos domains, needs to be investigated. Solving the structure of CTC might shed more light on the mechanism by which it acts, possibly revealing the region involved in binding.

The ability of CTC to act in a chaperone-like manner towards amyloidogenic proteins is intriguing. A plausible explanation for its activity is outlined in Figure 13. Briefly, CTC recognizes elongated conformations of peptides containing primarily the amino acid residues Val, Ile, Leu and Phe. Binding to these segments will inhibit further aggregation and possibly allow for re-folding (Johansson, 2009). This function might also include an ability to bind to soluble aggregates, which expose CTC-binding epitopes, and promote their uptake and degradation by nearby cells, like extracellular chaperones. If so, this would clearly be a promising lead and deserves to be investigated further.



Figure 13. Proposed mode of action of CTC.

Interacting with and stabilizing native states of proteins prone to misfold is a tempting and highly conservative strategy, preventing disease associated events as early as possible. This is especially true for situations where the mechanism of toxicity is poorly understood, like the role of $A\beta$ in Alzheimer's disease. The two novel strategies outlined in this thesis can both target monomeric states of aggregation-prone proteins. In addition, if the chaperone-like activity towards amyloidogenic proteins of CTC can eliminate early aggregates as well, it could be possible to use CTC as a starting point of new chaperone-based therapeutics in the field of misfolding diseases.

An interesting difference between the two types of compounds described in this thesis, α -helix targeting ligands and CTC, is their origin. CTC has evolved naturally probably due to a need for folding assistance whereas the ligands are an attempt on our behalf to control a naturally occurring event. The efficiency and applicability of the two strategies remains to be seen, but it is tempting to suggest that CTC, due to its origin, might show a better specificity and affinity than the designed ligands. However the size and the fact that it is a protein could prove problematic in terms of crossing the blood-brain-barrier and being stable in novel environments. From this perspective, small man-made ligands have a clear advantage in that they can more easily be manipulated and targeted towards specific locations. So the intriguing question remains – can we control nature better than nature itself?

Acknowledgements

I want to thank all the people who have made this thesis possible, by helping and encouraging me during all these years. In particular I would like to thank:

Janne, my main supervisor; for always believing in me, for your neverending enthusiasm and passion for science and for patiently sharing all your knowledge with me. You made this possible. I will miss our discussions!

Roger Strömberg, for showing me the wonders of the world of organic chemistry, for good collaborations and for putting up with all my questions.

Dr **Damian Crowther**, Professor **David Lomas** and all the people in your labs: Thank you for showing me the mysteries of fly-pushing and for making my time in Cambridge a fantastic experience.

All my co-authors, for excellent collaborations and nice papers.

Kerstin and **Piotr** – the backbone of our lab! I know this thesis would not have been possible without you and your endless knowledge and willingness to help out in all situations! Life won't be the same without our morning-coffee discussions.

The JJ-group: **Hanna**, my PhD partner-in-crime. I'm so glad we did this together! Your positive attitude is really contagious and I will truly miss you! I will also miss our discussions on everything and anything and the smell of strawberry tea. **Anna S**, for sharing the pains of working with $A\beta$ O. For your enthusiasm, knowledge of Alzheimer's research and for all the nice lunches, with and without babies. **Jenny P**, you are a real energy boost for our group! It's been wonderful having you around, thanks for your support

and for spreading joy around you. My roommates, **Mona** and **Sara**; thank you for putting up with me these last months, for listening, giving excellent advice and for always having time for a cup of coffee. **Stefan**, the spiderman, I made it to the other side! You are a fantastic friend and have really brightened up the days at the department. **Anna R**, thanks for your friendship, for always caring and for all the fun. Poolparty? **My**, thanks for being truly inspiring with your knowledge, creativity and helpfulness. Never stop putting stuff in your tea! The meptide gang, **Urmi** and **Partha**, for taking on the A β challenge, for your warmth and your kindness. **Siwei**, for nice collaborations and great Chinese cooking skills. **Michael**, for bringing good energy and speed to the lab. **Ingrid**, always with a smile – I'm sorry I didn't get a chance to get to know you. **Glareh**, it's been a pleasure having you around and I will miss your laughter.

Magnus G, thank you for encouraging me to venture on this journey! Let's have that barbeque soon. Cecilia, Frida and Jenny H, the "old" gang, you have made my time here so enjoyable. Thanks for nice chats in the red sofa and for all the wining and dining! Louise and Lotta, I'm so glad we were on maternity leave at the same time – I miss the Tuesday morning gettogethers. Ingemar, for knowing everything. Kersti, for solving any problem. All the members of the Peijler and Eriksson groups, Gunnar, Sara, Ida, Elin, Fabio, Osama, Jay, Staffan, Liya, Hanan, Ren, Elena, and all other past and present members of the department: Thank you for making B9:4 a truly nice place to work. For creating a warm atmosphere, for discussions (both scientific and on more worldly matters), help and for all the coffee breaks in the red sofa!

Till **alla mina vänner** utanför labbet, tack för att ni lyssnat när jag klagat, delat min glädje och för alla middagar, fikor, barnvagnspromenader, shoppingturer, fester, seglingsturer och allt annat som gör livet underbart!

Per, Kerstin, Oscar, Ida och **Enok** – min extra-familj. Tack för all omtanke ni visar mig och min lilla familj!

Mormor – vad vore livet utan dina bullar och ditt goda humör?

Fredrik och **Maria** – ni är underbara! Tack för all hjälp ni ger oss, nu finns all tid i världen för fika

Mamma och **pappa** – tack för att ni alltid finns där, alltid tror på mig och alltid orkar lyssna!

Anton, min illbatting – du och din entusiasm gör livet ljusare och härligare! **Petter**, oh captain my captain – tack för ditt tålamod och din aldrig sinande optimism. Du gör mig till en bättre person – jag älskar dig!

References

- Alzheimer, A. (1907). Uber eine eigenartige Erkrankung der Hirnrinde. Allgemeine Zeitschrift fur Psychiatrie und Psychish-Gerichtliche Medizin 64, 146-148.
- Ansar, S., Burlison, J.A., Hadden, M.K., Yu, X.M., Desino, K.E., Bean, J., Neckers, L., Audus, K.L., Michaelis, M.L. & Blagg, B.S. (2007). A non-toxic Hsp90 inhibitor protects neurons from Aβ-induced toxicity. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 17(7), 1984-90.
- Antzutkin, O.N., Leapman, R.D., Balbach, J.J. & Tycko, R. (2002). Supramolecular structural constraints on Alzheimer's β-amyloid fibrils from electron microscopy and solid-state nuclear magnetic resonance. *Biochemistry* 41(51), 15436-50.
- Arimon, M., Grimminger, V., Sanz, F. & Lashuel, H.A. (2008). Hsp104 targets multiple intermediates on the amyloid pathway and suppresses the seeding capacity of A β fibrils and protofibrils. *J Mol Biol* 384(5), 1157-73.
- Austen, B.M., Paleologou, K.E., Ali, S.A., Qureshi, M.M., Allsop, D. & El-Agnaf, O.M. (2008). Designing peptide inhibitors for oligomerization and toxicity of Alzheimer's β-amyloid peptide. *Biochemistry* 47(7), 1984–92.
- Balbach, J.J., Petkova, A.T., Oyler, N.A., Antzutkin, O.N., Gordon, D.J., Meredith, S.C. & Tycko, R. (2002). Supramolecular structure in full-length Alzheimer's β-amyloid fibrils: evidence for a parallel βsheet organization from solid-state nuclear magnetic resonance. *Biophys J* 83(2), 1205-16.
- Bard, F., Cannon, C., Barbour, R., Burke, R.L., Games, D., Grajeda, H., Guido, T., Hu, K., Huang, J., Johnson-Wood, K., Khan, K., Kholodenko, D., Lee, M., Lieberburg, I., Motter, R., Nguyen, M., Soriano, F., Vasquez, N., Weiss, K., Welch, B., Seubert, P., Schenk, D. & Yednock, T. (2000). Peripherally administered antibodies against amyloid β-peptide enter the central nervous

system and reduce pathology in a mouse model of Alzheimer disease. *Nat Med* 6(8), 916-9.

- Barghorn, S., Nimmrich, V., Striebinger, A., Krantz, C., Keller, P., Janson, B., Bahr, M., Schmidt, M., Bitner, R.S., Harlan, J., Barlow, E., Ebert, U. & Hillen, H. (2005). Globular amyloid β-peptide oligomer - a homogenous and stable neuropathological protein in Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem 95(3), 834-47.
- Barten, D.M. & Albright, C.F. (2008). Therapeutic strategies for Alzheimer's disease. *Mol Neurobiol* 37(2-3), 171-86.
- Bayer, A.J., Bullock, R., Jones, R.W., Wilkinson, D., Paterson, K.R., Jenkins, L., Millais, S.B. & Donoghue, S. (2005). Evaluation of the safety and immunogenicity of synthetic A β 42 (AN1792) in patients with AD. *Neurology* 64(1), 94–101.
- Beers, M.F. & Lomax, C. (1995). Synthesis and processing of hydrophobic surfactant protein C by isolated rat type II cells. *Am J Physiol* 269(6 Pt 1), L744-53.
- Beers, M.F. & Mulugeta, S. (2005). Surfactant protein C biosynthesis and its emerging role in conformational lung disease. *Annu Rev Physiol* 67, 663–96.
- Benson, M.D., James, S., Scott, K., Liepnieks, J.J. & Kluve-Beckerman, B. (2008). Leukocyte chemotactic factor 2: A novel renal amyloid protein. *Kidney Int* 74(2), 218-22.
- Berson, J.F., Theos, A.C., Harper, D.C., Tenza, D., Raposo, G. & Marks, M.S. (2003). Proprotein convertase cleavage liberates a fibrillogenic fragment of a resident glycoprotein to initiate melanosome biogenesis. J Cell Biol 161(3), 521-33.
- Brand, A.H. & Perrimon, N. (1993). Targeted gene expression as a means of altering cell fates and generating dominant phenotypes. *Development* 118(2), 401-15.
- Bridges, J.P., Wert, S.E., Nogee, L.M. & Weaver, T.E. (2003). Expression of a human surfactant protein C mutation associated with interstitial lung disease disrupts lung development in transgenic mice. J Biol Chem 278(52), 52739-46.
- Camilleri, P., Haskins, N.J. & Howlett, D.R. (1994). β -Cyclodextrin interacts with the Alzheimer amyloid β peptide. *FEBS Lett* 341(2-3), 256-8.
- Casals, C., Johansson, H., Saenz, A., Gustafsson, M., Alfonso, C., Nordling, K. & Johansson, J. (2008). C-terminal, endoplasmic reticulumlumenal domain of prosurfactant protein C - structural features and membrane interactions. *Febs J* 275(3), 536-47.
- Chapman, M.R., Robinson, L.S., Pinkner, J.S., Roth, R., Heuser, J., Hammar, M., Normark, S. & Hultgren, S.J. (2002). Role of Escherichia coli curli operons in directing amyloid fiber formation. *Science* 295(5556), 851-5.

- Chen, H.S. & Lipton, S.A. (2006). The chemical biology of clinically tolerated NMDA receptor antagonists. *J Neurochem* 97(6), 1611–26.
- Chen, Y.J. & Inouye, M. (2008). The intramolecular chaperone-mediated protein folding. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* 18(6), 765-70.
- Cherny, R.A., Atwood, C.S., Xilinas, M.E., Gray, D.N., Jones, W.D., McLean, C.A., Barnham, K.J., Volitakis, I., Fraser, F.W., Kim, Y., Huang, X., Goldstein, L.E., Moir, R.D., Lim, J.T., Beyreuther, K., Zheng, H., Tanzi, R.E., Masters, C.L. & Bush, A.I. (2001). Treatment with a copper-zinc chelator markedly and rapidly inhibits β-amyloid accumulation in Alzheimer's disease transgenic mice. *Neuron* 30(3), 665-76.
- Chimon, S., Shaibat, M.A., Jones, C.R., Calero, D.C., Aizezi, B. & Ishii, Y. (2007). Evidence of fibril-like beta-sheet structures in a neurotoxic amyloid intermediate of Alzheimer's beta-amyloid. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*
- Chiti, F., Stefani, M., Taddei, N., Ramponi, G. & Dobson, C.M. (2003). Rationalization of the effects of mutations on peptide and protein aggregation rates. *Nature* 424(6950), 805-8.
- Clamp, M., Fry, B., Kamal, M., Xie, X., Cuff, J., Lin, M.F., Kellis, M., Lindblad-Toh, K. & Lander, E.S. (2007). Distinguishing proteincoding and noncoding genes in the human genome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 104(49), 19428-33.
- Cohen, T., Frydman-Marom, A., Rechter, M. & Gazit, E. (2006). Inhibition of amyloid fibril formation and cytotoxicity by hydroxyindole derivatives. *Biochemistry* 45(15), 4727-35.
- Coles, M., Bicknell, W., Watson, A.A., Fairlie, D.P. & Craik, D.J. (1998). Solution structure of amyloid β -peptide(1-40) in a water-micelle environment. Is the membrane-spanning domain where we think it is? *Biochemistry* 37(31), 11064-77.
- Conkright, J.J., Bridges, J.P., Na, C.L., Voorhout, W.F., Trapnell, B., Glasser, S.W. & Weaver, T.E. (2001). Secretion of surfactant protein C, an integral membrane protein, requires the N-terminal propeptide. *J Biol Chem* 276(18), 14658-64.
- Crescenzi, O., Tomaselli, S., Guerrini, R., Salvadori, S., D'Ursi, A.M., Temussi, P.A. & Picone, D. (2002). Solution structure of the Alzheimer amyloid β -peptide (1-42) in an apolar microenvironment. Similarity with a virus fusion domain. *Eur J Biochem* 269(22), 5642-8.
- Crowther, D.C., Kinghorn, K.J., Miranda, E., Page, R., Curry, J.A., Duthie, F.A., Gubb, D.C. & Lomas, D.A. (2005). Intraneuronal Aβ, non-amyloid aggregates and neurodegeneration in a Drosophila model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroscience* 132(1), 123-35.
- Crowther, D.C., Page, R., Chandraratna, D. & Lomas, D.A. (2006). A Drosophila model of Alzheimer's disease. *Methods Enzymol* 412, 234-55.

- Czech, C., Tremp, G. & Pradier, L. (2000). Presenilins and Alzheimer's disease: biological functions and pathogenic mechanisms. *Prog Neurobiol* 60(4), 363-84.
- Das, R. & Baker, D. (2008). Macromolecular modeling with rosetta. *Annu Rev Biochem* 77, 363-82.
- De Strooper, B. (2003). Aph-1, Pen-2, and Nicastrin with Presenilin generate an active γ-Secretase complex. *Neuron* 38(1), 9-12.
- Dedmon, M.M., Christodoulou, J., Wilson, M.R. & Dobson, C.M. (2005). Heat shock protein 70 inhibits α-synuclein fibril formation via preferential binding to prefibrillar species. J Biol Chem 280(15), 14733-40.
- DeMattos, R.B., Bales, K.R., Cummins, D.J., Dodart, J.C., Paul, S.M. & Holtzman, D.M. (2001). Peripheral anti-A beta antibody alters CNS and plasma A β clearance and decreases brain A β burden in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 98(15), 8850–5.
- Dill, K.A., Fiebig, K.M. & Chan, H.S. (1993). Cooperativity in proteinfolding kinetics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 90(5), 1942-6.
- Dobson, C.M. (2003). Protein folding and misfolding. Nature 426(6968), 884-90.
- Dobson, C.M. & Karplus, M. (1999). The fundamentals of protein folding: bringing together theory and experiment. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* 9(1), 92-101.
- Eanes, E.D. & Glenner, G.G. (1968). X-ray diffraction studies on amyloid filaments. J Histochem Cytochem 16(11), 673-7.
- Edmond de Hoffman, V.S. (2002). Mass Spectrometry: Principles and Applications. Second edition. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.
- Ellis, R.J. (1990). The molecular chaperone concept. Semin Cell Biol 1(1), 1-9.
- Ellis, R.J. & Minton, A.P. (2003). Cell biology: join the crowd. *Nature* 425(6953), 27-8.
- Engel, A.K. & Singer, W. (2001). Temporal binding and the neural correlates of sensory awareness. *Trends Cogn Sci* 5(1), 16-25.
- Esch, F.S., Keim, P.S., Beattie, E.C., Blacher, R.W., Culwell, A.R., Oltersdorf, T., McClure, D. & Ward, P.J. (1990). Cleavage of amyloid β peptide during constitutive processing of its precursor. *Science* 248(4959), 1122-4.
- Esler, W.P. & Wolfe, M.S. (2001). A portrait of Alzheimer secretases--new features and familiar faces. *Science* 293(5534), 1449-54.
- Evans, C.G., Wisen, S. & Gestwicki, J.E. (2006). Heat shock proteins 70 and 90 inhibit early stages of amyloid β -(1-42) aggregation in vitro. *J Biol Chem* 281(44), 33182-91.
- Feng, B.Y., Toyama, B.H., Wille, H., Colby, D.W., Collins, S.R., May, B.C., Prusiner, S.B., Weissman, J. & Shoichet, B.K. (2008). Small-

molecule aggregates inhibit amyloid polymerization. *Nat Chem Biol* 4(3), 197-9.

- Fenn, J.B., Mann, M., Meng, C.K., Wong, S.F. & Whitehouse, C.M. (1989). Electrospray ionization for mass spectrometry of large biomolecules. *Science* 246(4926), 64-71.
- Ferri, C.P., Prince, M., Brayne, C., Brodaty, H., Fratiglioni, L., Ganguli, M., Hall, K., Hasegawa, K., Hendrie, H., Huang, Y., Jorm, A., Mathers, C., Menezes, P.R., Rimmer, E. & Scazufca, M. (2005). Global prevalence of dementia: a Delphi consensus study. *Lancet* 366(9503), 2112-7.
- Fersht, A.R. (1997). Nucleation mechanisms in protein folding. *Curr Opin* Struct Biol 7(1), 3-9.
- Finelli, A., Kelkar, A., Song, H.J., Yang, H. & Konsolaki, M. (2004). A model for studying Alzheimer's Aβ42-induced toxicity in Drosophila melanogaster. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 26(3), 365-75.
- Fink, A.L. (2005). Natively unfolded proteins. Curr Opin Struct Biol 15(1), 35-41.
- Fleisher, A.S., Raman, R., Siemers, E.R., Becerra, L., Clark, C.M., Dean, R.A., Farlow, M.R., Galvin, J.E., Peskind, E.R., Quinn, J.F., Sherzai, A., Sowell, B.B., Aisen, P.S. & Thal, L.J. (2008). Phase 2 safety trial targeting amyloid β production with a γ -secretase inhibitor in Alzheimer disease. *Arch Neurol* 65(8), 1031–8.
- Fortini, M.E., Skupski, M.P., Boguski, M.S. & Hariharan, I.K. (2000). A survey of human disease gene counterparts in the Drosophila genome. J Cell Biol 150(2), F23-30.
- Fradinger, E.A., Monien, B.H., Urbanc, B., Lomakin, A., Tan, M., Li, H., Spring, S.M., Condron, M.M., Cruz, L., Xie, C.W., Benedek, G.B. & Bitan, G. (2008). C-terminal peptides coassemble into Aβ42 oligomers and protect neurons against Aβ42-induced neurotoxicity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105(37), 14175-80.
- Fratiglioni, L., Launer, L.J., Andersen, K., Breteler, M.M., Copeland, J.R., Dartigues, J.F., Lobo, A., Martinez-Lage, J., Soininen, H. & Hofman, A. (2000). Incidence of dementia and major subtypes in Europe: A collaborative study of population-based cohorts. Neurologic Diseases in the Elderly Research Group. *Neurology* 54(11 Suppl 5), S10-5.
- Frydman-Marom, A., Rechter, M., Shefler, I., Bram, Y., Shalev, D.E. & Gazit, E. (2009). Cognitive-performance recovery of Alzheimer's disease model mice by modulation of early soluble amyloidal assemblies. *Angew Chem Int Ed Engl* 48(11), 1981-6.
- Frydman, J. (2001). Folding of newly translated proteins in vivo: the role of molecular chaperones. *Annu Rev Biochem* 70, 603-47.
- Gazit, E. (2002). A possible role for π -stacking in the self-assembly of amyloid fibrils. *Faseb J* 16(1), 77-83.

- Gellermann, G.P., Byrnes, H., Striebinger, A., Ullrich, K., Mueller, R., Hillen, H. & Barghorn, S. (2008). Aβ-globulomers are formed independently of the fibril pathway. *Neurobiol Dis* 30(2), 212-20.
- Gervais, F., Chalifour, R., Garceau, D., Kong, X., Laurin, J., McLaughlin, R., Morissette, C. & Paquette, J. (2001). Glycosaminoglycan mimetics: a therapeutic approach to cerebral amyloid angiopathy. *Amyloid* 8 Suppl 1, 28-35.
- Gervais, F., Paquette, J., Morissette, C., Krzywkowski, P., Yu, M., Azzi, M., Lacombe, D., Kong, X., Aman, A., Laurin, J., Szarek, W.A. & Tremblay, P. (2007). Targeting soluble Aβ peptide with Tramiprosate for the treatment of brain amyloidosis. *Neurobiol Aging* 28(4), 537-47.
- Ghosh, A.K., Kumaragurubaran, N., Hong, L., Kulkarni, S., Xu, X., Miller, H.B., Reddy, D.S., Weerasena, V., Turner, R., Chang, W., Koelsch, G. & Tang, J. (2008). Potent memapsin 2 (β-secretase) inhibitors: design, synthesis, protein-ligand X-ray structure, and in vivo evaluation. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 18(3), 1031-6.
- Glenner, G.G. & Wong, C.W. (1984). Alzheimer's disease: initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 120(3), 885-90.
- Goldsbury, C., Frey, P., Olivieri, V., Aebi, U. & Muller, S.A. (2005). Multiple assembly pathways underlie amyloid-β fibril polymorphisms. *J Mol Biol* 352(2), 282-98.
- Goldsbury, C.S., Wirtz, S., Muller, S.A., Sunderji, S., Wicki, P., Aebi, U. & Frey, P. (2000). Studies on the in vitro assembly of A β 1-40: implications for the search for a beta fibril formation inhibitors. *J* Struct Biol 130(2-3), 217-31.
- Gong, Y., Chang, L., Viola, K.L., Lacor, P.N., Lambert, M.P., Finch, C.E., Krafft, G.A. & Klein, W.L. (2003). Alzheimer's disease-affected brain: presence of oligomeric Aβ ligands (ADDLs) suggests a molecular basis for reversible memory loss. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100(18), 10417-22.
- Gordon, D.J., Sciarretta, K.L. & Meredith, S.C. (2001). Inhibition of β -amyloid(40) fibrillogenesis and disassembly of β -amyloid(40) fibrils by short β -amyloid congeners containing N-methyl amino acids at alternate residues. *Biochemistry* 40(28), 8237-45.
- Gordon, D.J., Tappe, R. & Meredith, S.C. (2002). Design and characterization of a membrane permeable N-methyl amino acidcontaining peptide that inhibits A β 1-40 fibrillogenesis. *J Pept Res* 60(1), 37-55.
- Gotz, J. & Ittner, L.M. (2008). Animal models of Alzheimer's disease and frontotemporal dementia. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 9(7), 532-44.
- Graham, F.L., Smiley, J., Russell, W.C. & Nairn, R. (1977). Characteristics of a human cell line transformed by DNA from human adenovirus type 5. *J Gen Virol* 36(1), 59-74.

- Greene, L.A. & Tischler, A.S. (1976). Establishment of a noradrenergic clonal line of rat adrenal pheochromocytoma cells which respond to nerve growth factor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 73(7), 2424-8.
- Greenspan, R.J. & Dierick, H.A. (2004). 'Am not I a fly like thee?' From genes in fruit flies to behavior in humans. *Hum Mol Genet* 13 Spec No 2, R267-73.
- Greeve, I., Kretzschmar, D., Tschape, J.A., Beyn, A., Brellinger, C., Schweizer, M., Nitsch, R.M. & Reifegerste, R. (2004). Agedependent neurodegeneration and Alzheimer-amyloid plaque formation in transgenic Drosophila. J Neurosci 24(16), 3899–906.
- Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., Quinlan, M., Tung, Y.C., Zaidi, M.S. & Wisniewski, H.M. (1986). Microtubule-associated protein tau. A component of Alzheimer paired helical filaments. *J Biol Chem* 261(13), 6084-9.
- Gustafsson, M., Thyberg, J., Naslund, J., Eliasson, E. & Johansson, J. (1999). Amyloid fibril formation by pulmonary surfactant protein C. *FEBS Lett* 464(3), 138-42.
- Haass, C., Hung, A.Y., Schlossmacher, M.G., Teplow, D.B. & Selkoe, D.J. (1993). β-Amyloid peptide and a 3-kDa fragment are derived by distinct cellular mechanisms. J Biol Chem 268(5), 3021-4.
- Hammarstrom, P., Wiseman, R.L., Powers, E.T. & Kelly, J.W. (2003). Prevention of transthyretin amyloid disease by changing protein misfolding energetics. *Science* 299(5607), 713-6.
- Hardy, J., Duff, K., Hardy, K.G., Perez-Tur, J. & Hutton, M. (1998). Genetic dissection of Alzheimer's disease and related dementias: amyloid and its relationship to tau. *Nat Neurosci* 1(5), 355-8.
- Hardy, J. & Selkoe, D.J. (2002). The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. *Science* 297(5580), 353-6.
- Hardy, J.A. & Higgins, G.A. (1992). Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis. *Science* 256(5054), 184-5.
- Harper, J.D., Wong, S.S., Lieber, C.M. & Lansbury, P.T. (1997). Observation of metastable Aβ amyloid protofibrils by atomic force microscopy. *Chem Biol* 4(2), 119-25.
- Hartl, F.U. (1996). Molecular chaperones in cellular protein folding. *Nature* 381(6583), 571-9.
- Hartl, F.U. & Hayer-Hartl, M. (2002). Molecular chaperones in the cytosol: from nascent chain to folded protein. *Science* 295(5561), 1852-8.
- Hartley, D.M., Walsh, D.M., Ye, C.P., Diehl, T., Vasquez, S., Vassilev, P.M., Teplow, D.B. & Selkoe, D.J. (1999). Protofibrillar intermediates of amyloid β-protein induce acute electrophysiological changes and progressive neurotoxicity in cortical neurons. J Neurosci 19(20), 8876-84.

- Hartmann, D., Tournoy, J., Saftig, P., Annaert, W. & De Strooper, B. (2001). Implication of APP secretases in notch signaling. J Mol Neurosci 17(2), 171-81.
- Hedlund, J., Johansson, J. & Persson, B. (2009). BRICHOS A superfamily of multidomain proteins with diverse functions. *Submitted*
- Hepler, R.W., Grimm, K.M., Nahas, D.D., Breese, R., Dodson, E.C., Acton, P., Keller, P.M., Yeager, M., Wang, H., Shughrue, P., Kinney, G. & Joyce, J.G. (2006). Solution state characterization of amyloid β-derived diffusible ligands. *Biochemistry* 45(51), 15157-67.
- Hershko, A. & Ciechanover, A. (1998). The ubiquitin system. Annu Rev Biochem 67, 425-79.
- Hessa, T., Kim, H., Bihlmaier, K., Lundin, C., Boekel, J., Andersson, H., Nilsson, I., White, S.H. & von Heijne, G. (2005). Recognition of transmembrane helices by the endoplasmic reticulum translocon. *Nature* 433(7024), 377-81.
- Hong, L., Koelsch, G., Lin, X., Wu, S., Terzyan, S., Ghosh, A.K., Zhang, X.C. & Tang, J. (2000). Structure of the protease domain of memapsin 2 (β-secretase) complexed with inhibitor. *Science* 290(5489), 150-3.
- Hou, L., Shao, H., Zhang, Y., Li, H., Menon, N.K., Neuhaus, E.B., Brewer, J.M., Byeon, I.J., Ray, D.G., Vitek, M.P., Iwashita, T., Makula, R.A., Przybyla, A.B. & Zagorski, M.G. (2004). Solution NMR studies of the $A\beta(1-40)$ and $A\beta(1-42)$ peptides establish that the Met35 oxidation state affects the mechanism of amyloid formation. J Am Chem Soc 126(7), 1992-2005.
- Hoyer, W., Gronwall, C., Jonsson, A., Stahl, S. & Hard, T. (2008). Stabilization of a β -hairpin in monomeric Alzheimer's amyloid- β peptide inhibits amyloid formation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105(13), 5099-104.
- Hu, X., Hicks, C.W., He, W., Wong, P., Macklin, W.B., Trapp, B.D. & Yan, R. (2006). Bace1 modulates myelination in the central and peripheral nervous system. *Nat Neurosci* 9(12), 1520-5.
- Humphreys, D.T., Carver, J.A., Easterbrook-Smith, S.B. & Wilson, M.R. (1999). Clusterin has chaperone-like activity similar to that of small heat shock proteins. J Biol Chem 274(11), 6875-81.
- Hung, A.Y., Koo, E.H., Haass, C. & Selkoe, D.J. (1992). Increased expression of β -amyloid precursor protein during neuronal differentiation is not accompanied by secretory cleavage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89(20), 9439-43.
- Hussain, I., Hawkins, J., Harrison, D., Hille, C., Wayne, G., Cutler, L., Buck, T., Walter, D., Demont, E., Howes, C., Naylor, A., Jeffrey, P., Gonzalez, M.I., Dingwall, C., Michel, A., Redshaw, S. & Davis, J.B. (2007). Oral administration of a potent and selective nonpeptidic BACE-1 inhibitor decreases beta-cleavage of amyloid

precursor protein and amyloid- β production in vivo. J Neurochem 100(3), 802-9.

- Iijima, K. & Iijima-Ando, K. (2008). Drosophila models of Alzheimer's amyloidosis: the challenge of dissecting the complex mechanisms of toxicity of amyloid-β 42. *J Alzheimers Dis* 15(4), 523-40.
- Iijima, K., Liu, H.P., Chiang, A.S., Hearn, S.A., Konsolaki, M. & Zhong, Y. (2004). Dissecting the pathological effects of human Aβ40 and Aβ42 in Drosophila: a potential model for Alzheimer's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101(17), 6623-8.
- Ikemura, H., Takagi, H. & Inouye, M. (1987). Requirement of prosequence for the production of active subtilisin E in Escherichia coli. J Biol Chem 262(16), 7859-64.
- Iwatsubo, T., Odaka, A., Suzuki, N., Mizusawa, H., Nukina, N. & Ihara, Y. (1994). Visualization of A β 42(43) and A β 40 in senile plaques with end-specific A beta monoclonals: evidence that an initially deposited species is A β 42(43). *Neuron* 13(1), 45-53.
- Jarvet, J., Danielsson, J., Damberg, P., Oleszczuk, M. & Graslund, A. (2007). Positioning of the Alzheimer $A\beta(1-40)$ peptide in SDS micelles using NMR and paramagnetic probes. *J Biomol NMR* 39(1), 63-72.
- Jimenez, J.L., Guijarro, J.I., Orlova, E., Zurdo, J., Dobson, C.M., Sunde, M. & Saibil, H.R. (1999). Cryo-electron microscopy structure of an SH3 amyloid fibril and model of the molecular packing. *Embo J* 18(4), 815-21.
- Johansson, H., Eriksson, M., Nordling, K., Presto, J. & Johansson, J. (2009). The Brichos domain of prosurfactant protein C can hold and fold a transmembrane segment. *Protein Sci* In press
- Johansson, H., Nordling, K., Weaver, T.E. & Johansson, J. (2006). The Brichos domain-containing C-terminal part of pro-surfactant protein C binds to an unfolded poly-val transmembrane segment. J Biol Chem 281(30), 21032-9.
- Kabore, A.F., Wang, W.J., Russo, S.J. & Beers, M.F. (2001). Biosynthesis of surfactant protein C: characterization of aggresome formation by EGFP chimeras containing propeptide mutants lacking conserved cysteine residues. *J Cell Sci* 114(Pt 2), 293-302.
- Kallberg, Y., Gustafsson, M., Persson, B., Thyberg, J. & Johansson, J. (2001). Prediction of amyloid fibril-forming proteins. *J Biol Chem* 276(16), 12945-50.
- Kamal, A., Almenar-Queralt, A., LeBlanc, J.F., Roberts, E.A. & Goldstein, L.S. (2001). Kinesin-mediated axonal transport of a membrane compartment containing β -secretase and presenilin-1 requires APP. *Nature* 414(6864), 643-8.
- Kang, J., Lemaire, H.G., Unterbeck, A., Salbaum, J.M., Masters, C.L., Grzeschik, K.H., Multhaup, G., Beyreuther, K. & Muller-Hill, B.

(1987). The precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid A β protein resembles a cell-surface receptor. *Nature* 325(6106), 733-6.

- Karas, M. & Hillenkamp, F. (1988). Laser desorption ionization of proteins with molecular masses exceeding 10,000 daltons. *Anal Chem* 60(20), 2299-301.
- Kelly, J.W. (1996). Alternative conformations of amyloidogenic proteins govern their behavior. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* 6(1), 11-7.
- Khurana, R., Coleman, C., Ionescu-Zanetti, C., Carter, S.A., Krishna, V., Grover, R.K., Roy, R. & Singh, S. (2005). Mechanism of thioflavin T binding to amyloid fibrils. *J Struct Biol* 151(3), 229-38.
- Kim, S.H., Wang, R., Gordon, D.J., Bass, J., Steiner, D.F., Thinakaran, G., Lynn, D.G., Meredith, S.C. & Sisodia, S.S. (2000). Familial British dementia: expression and metabolism of BRI. Ann N Y Acad Sci 920, 93-9.
- Kitaguchi, N., Takahashi, Y., Tokushima, Y., Shiojiri, S. & Ito, H. (1988). Novel precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid protein shows protease inhibitory activity. *Nature* 331(6156), 530-2.
- Kodali, R. & Wetzel, R. (2007). Polymorphism in the intermediates and products of amyloid assembly. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* 17(1), 48-57.
- Kokkoni, N., Stott, K., Amijee, H., Mason, J.M. & Doig, A.J. (2006). N-Methylated peptide inhibitors of β -amyloid aggregation and toxicity. Optimization of the inhibitor structure. *Biochemistry* 45(32), 9906-18.
- Kopito, R.R. (1997). ER quality control: the cytoplasmic connection. *Cell* 88(4), 427-30.
- Krebs, M.R., Bromley, E.H. & Donald, A.M. (2005). The binding of thioflavin-T to amyloid fibrils: localisation and implications. J Struct Biol 149(1), 30-7.
- Kukar, T. & Golde, T.E. (2008). Possible mechanisms of action of NSAIDs and related compounds that modulate gamma-secretase cleavage. *Curr Top Med Chem* 8(1), 47-53.
- Kukar, T.L., Ladd, T.B., Bann, M.A., Fraering, P.C., Narlawar, R., Maharvi, G.M., Healy, B., Chapman, R., Welzel, A.T., Price, R.W., Moore, B., Rangachari, V., Cusack, B., Eriksen, J., Jansen-West, K., Verbeeck, C., Yager, D., Eckman, C., Ye, W., Sagi, S., Cottrell, B.A., Torpey, J., Rosenberry, T.L., Fauq, A., Wolfe, M.S., Schmidt, B., Walsh, D.M., Koo, E.H. & Golde, T.E. (2008). Substrate-targeting γ-secretase modulators. *Nature* 453(7197), 925-9.
- Lakowicz, J.R. (1983). Principles of Fluorescence Spectroscopy. Plenum Press, New York.
- Lambert, M.P., Barlow, A.K., Chromy, B.A., Edwards, C., Freed, R., Liosatos, M., Morgan, T.E., Rozovsky, I., Trommer, B., Viola, K.L., Wals, P., Zhang, C., Finch, C.E., Krafft, G.A. & Klein, W.L. (1998). Diffusible, nonfibrillar ligands derived from Aβ1-42 are

potent central nervous system neurotoxins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95(11), 6448-53.

- Lashuel, H.A., Hartley, D., Petre, B.M., Walz, T. & Lansbury, P.T., Jr. (2002). Neurodegenerative disease: amyloid pores from pathogenic mutations. *Nature* 418(6895), 291.
- Lesne, S., Koh, M.T., Kotilinek, L., Kayed, R., Glabe, C.G., Yang, A., Gallagher, M. & Ashe, K.H. (2006). A specific amyloid-β protein assembly in the brain impairs memory. *Nature* 440(7082), 352-7.
- LeVine, H., 3rd (1993). Thioflavine T interaction with synthetic Alzheimer's disease beta-amyloid peptides: detection of amyloid aggregation in solution. *Protein Sci* 2(3), 404-10.
- Levinthal, C. (1968). Are there pathways for protein folding. Journal de Chimie Physique et de Physico-chimie Biologique 65(1), 44-45.
- Li, J., Hosia, W., Hamvas, A., Thyberg, J., Jornvall, H., Weaver, T.E. & Johansson, J. (2004). The N-terminal propeptide of lung surfactant protein C is necessary for biosynthesis and prevents unfolding of a metastable alpha-helix. *J Mol Biol* 338(5), 857-62.
- Lin, D.M. & Goodman, C.S. (1994). Ectopic and increased expression of Fasciclin II alters motoneuron growth cone guidance. *Neuron* 13(3), 507-23.
- Link, C.D. (2005). Invertebrate models of Alzheimer's disease. *Genes Brain Behav* 4(3), 147-56.
- Lue, L.F., Kuo, Y.M., Roher, A.E., Brachova, L., Shen, Y., Sue, L., Beach, T., Kurth, J.H., Rydel, R.E. & Rogers, J. (1999). Soluble amyloid β peptide concentration as a predictor of synaptic change in Alzheimer's disease. *Am J Pathol* 155(3), 853-62.
- Luhrs, T., Ritter, C., Adrian, M., Riek-Loher, D., Bohrmann, B., Dobeli, H., Schubert, D. & Riek, R. (2005). 3D structure of Alzheimer's amyloid-β(1-42) fibrils. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 102(48), 17342-7.
- Lundin, C., Johansson, S., Johnson, A.E., Naslund, J., von Heijne, G. & Nilsson, I. (2007). Stable insertion of Alzheimer A β peptide into the ER membrane strongly correlates with its length. *FEBS Lett* 581(20), 3809-13.
- Makin, O.S. & Serpell, L.C. (2005). Structures for amyloid fibrils. *Febs J* 272(23), 5950-61.
- Marchesi, V.T. (2005). An alternative interpretation of the amyloid A β hypothesis with regard to the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 102(26), 9093-8.
- Masters, C.L., Simms, G., Weinman, N.A., Multhaup, G., McDonald, B.L. & Beyreuther, K. (1985). Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 82(12), 4245-9.
- Matsubara, E., Soto, C., Governale, S., Frangione, B. & Ghiso, J. (1996). Apolipoprotein J and Alzheimer's amyloid β solubility. *Biochem J* 316 (Pt 2), 671-9.

- Mattson, M.P. (1997). Cellular actions of β -amyloid precursor protein and its soluble and fibrillogenic derivatives. *Physiol Rev* 77(4), 1081-132.
- McLaurin, J., Franklin, T., Zhang, X., Deng, J. & Fraser, P.E. (1999). Interactions of Alzheimer amyloid-β peptides with glycosaminoglycans effects on fibril nucleation and growth. *Eur J Biochem* 266(3), 1101-10.
- McLaurin, J., Golomb, R., Jurewicz, A., Antel, J.P. & Fraser, P.E. (2000). Inositol stereoisomers stabilize an oligomeric aggregate of Alzheimer amyloid β peptide and inhibit abeta –induced toxicity. *J Biol Chem* 275(24), 18495–502.
- McLaurin, J., Kierstead, M.E., Brown, M.E., Hawkes, C.A., Lambermon, M.H., Phinney, A.L., Darabie, A.A., Cousins, J.E., French, J.E., Lan, M.F., Chen, F., Wong, S.S., Mount, H.T., Fraser, P.E., Westaway, D. & St George-Hyslop, P. (2006). Cyclohexanehexol inhibitors of Aβ aggregation prevent and reverse Alzheimer phenotype in a mouse model. *Nat Med* 12(7), 801-8.
- McLean, C.A., Cherny, R.A., Fraser, F.W., Fuller, S.J., Smith, M.J., Beyreuther, K., Bush, A.I. & Masters, C.L. (1999). Soluble pool of Aβ amyloid as a determinant of severity of neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Ann Neurol* 46(6), 860-6.
- Meinhardt, J., Sachse, C., Hortschansky, P., Grigorieff, N. & Fandrich, M. (2009). A β (1-40) fibril polymorphism implies diverse interaction patterns in amyloid fibrils. *J Mol Biol* 386(3), 869-77.
- Meusser, B., Hirsch, C., Jarosch, E. & Sommer, T. (2005). ERAD: the long road to destruction. *Nat Cell Biol* 7(8), 766-72.
- Miroy, G.J., Lai, Z., Lashuel, H.A., Peterson, S.A., Strang, C. & Kelly, J.W. (1996). Inhibiting transthyretin amyloid fibril formation via protein stabilization. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93(26), 15051-6.
- Mulugeta, S., Nguyen, V., Russo, S.J., Muniswamy, M. & Beers, M.F. (2005). A surfactant protein C precursor protein BRICHOS domain mutation causes endoplasmic reticulum stress, proteasome dysfunction, and caspase 3 activation. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 32(6), 521-30.
- Nakagami, Y., Nishimura, S., Murasugi, T., Kaneko, I., Meguro, M., Marumoto, S., Kogen, H., Koyama, K. & Oda, T. (2002). A novel β -sheet breaker, RS-0406, reverses amyloid β -induced cytotoxicity and impairment of long-term potentiation in vitro. *Br J Pharmacol* 137(5), 676-82.
- Naslund, J., Schierhorn, A., Hellman, U., Lannfelt, L., Roses, A.D., Tjernberg, L.O., Silberring, J., Gandy, S.E., Winblad, B., Greengard, P. & et al. (1994). Relative abundance of Alzheimer A β amyloid peptide variants in Alzheimer disease and normal aging. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 91(18), 8378–82.
- Necula, M., Breydo, L., Milton, S., Kayed, R., van der Veer, W.E., Tone, P. & Glabe, C.G. (2007). Methylene blue inhibits amyloid Aβ

oligomerization by promoting fibrillization. *Biochemistry* 46(30), 8850-60.

- Nicoll, J.A., Barton, E., Boche, D., Neal, J.W., Ferrer, I., Thompson, P., Vlachouli, C., Wilkinson, D., Bayer, A., Games, D., Seubert, P., Schenk, D. & Holmes, C. (2006). Aβ species removal after Aβ42 immunization. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 65(11), 1040-8.
- Nicoll, J.A., Wilkinson, D., Holmes, C., Steart, P., Markham, H. & Weller, R.O. (2003). Neuropathology of human Alzheimer disease after immunization with amyloid-β peptide: a case report. *Nat Med* 9(4), 448-52.
- Nikolaev, A., McLaughlin, T., O'Leary, D.D. & Tessier-Lavigne, M. (2009). APP binds DR6 to trigger axon pruning and neuron death via distinct caspases. *Nature* 457(7232), 981-9.
- Nitsch, R.M. & Hock, C. (2008). Targeting β -amyloid pathology in Alzheimer's disease with Abeta immunotherapy. *Neurotherapeutics* 5(3), 415-20.
- Nogee, L.M., Dunbar, A.E., 3rd, Wert, S., Askin, F., Hamvas, A. & Whitsett, J.A. (2002). Mutations in the surfactant protein C gene associated with interstitial lung disease. *Chest* 121(3 Suppl), 20S-21S.
- Nogee, L.M., Dunbar, A.E., 3rd, Wert, S.E., Askin, F., Hamvas, A. & Whitsett, J.A. (2001). A mutation in the surfactant protein C gene associated with familial interstitial lung disease. *N Engl J Med* 344(8), 573-9.
- Oda, T., Wals, P., Osterburg, H.H., Johnson, S.A., Pasinetti, G.M., Morgan, T.E., Rozovsky, I., Stine, W.B., Snyder, S.W., Holzman, T.F. & et al. (1995). Clusterin (apoJ) alters the aggregation of amyloid β -peptide (A β 1-42) and forms slowly sedimenting A β complexes that cause oxidative stress. *Exp Neurol* 136(1), 22-31.
- Oddo, S., Caccamo, A., Shepherd, J.D., Murphy, M.P., Golde, T.E., Kayed, R., Metherate, R., Mattson, M.P., Akbari, Y. & LaFerla, F.M. (2003). Triple-transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease with plaques and tangles: intracellular Aβ and synaptic dysfunction. *Neuron* 39(3), 409-21.
- Orgogozo, J.M., Gilman, S., Dartigues, J.F., Laurent, B., Puel, M., Kirby, L.C., Jouanny, P., Dubois, B., Eisner, L., Flitman, S., Michel, B.F., Boada, M., Frank, A. & Hock, C. (2003). Subacute meningoencephalitis in a subset of patients with AD after Aβ42 immunization. *Neurology* 61(1), 46-54.
- Otzen, D.E., Kristensen, O. & Oliveberg, M. (2000). Designed protein tetramer zipped together with a hydrophobic Alzheimer homology: a structural clue to amyloid assembly. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97(18), 9907-12.
- Paivio, A., Nordling, E., Kallberg, Y., Thyberg, J. & Johansson, J. (2004). Stabilization of discordant helices in amyloid fibril-forming proteins. *Protein Sci* 13(5), 1251-9.

- Pappolla, M., Bozner, P., Soto, C., Shao, H., Robakis, N.K., Zagorski, M., Frangione, B. & Ghiso, J. (1998). Inhibition of Alzheimer βfibrillogenesis by melatonin. J Biol Chem 273(13), 7185-8.
- Paravastu, A.K., Leapman, R.D., Yau, W.M. & Tycko, R. (2008). Molecular structural basis for polymorphism in Alzheimer's βamyloid fibrils. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105(47), 18349-54.
- Paravastu, A.K., Petkova, A.T. & Tycko, R. (2006). Polymorphic fibril formation by residues 10-40 of the Alzheimer's β-amyloid peptide. *Biophys J* 90(12), 4618-29.
- Parvathy, S., Hussain, I., Karran, E.H., Turner, A.J. & Hooper, N.M. (1999). Cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by α -secretase occurs at the surface of neuronal cells. *Biochemistry* 38(30), 9728-34.
- Permanne, B., Adessi, C., Saborio, G.P., Fraga, S., Frossard, M.J., Van Dorpe, J., Dewachter, I., Banks, W.A., Van Leuven, F. & Soto, C. (2002). Reduction of amyloid load and cerebral damage in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease by treatment with a β-sheet breaker peptide. *Faseb J* 16(8), 860-2.
- Petkova, A.T., Ishii, Y., Balbach, J.J., Antzutkin, O.N., Leapman, R.D., Delaglio, F. & Tycko, R. (2002). A structural model for Alzheimer's β-amyloid fibrils based on experimental constraints from solid state NMR. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(26), 16742-7.
- Petkova, A.T., Leapman, R.D., Guo, Z., Yau, W.M., Mattson, M.P. & Tycko, R. (2005). Self-propagating, molecular-level polymorphism in Alzheimer's β-amyloid fibrils. *Science* 307(5707), 262-5.
- Petkova, A.T., Yau, W.M. & Tycko, R. (2006). Experimental constraints on quaternary structure in Alzheimer's β-amyloid fibrils. *Biochemistry* 45(2), 498-512.
- Podlisny, M.B., Ostaszewski, B.L., Squazzo, S.L., Koo, E.H., Rydell, R.E., Teplow, D.B. & Selkoe, D.J. (1995). Aggregation of secreted amyloid β-protein into sodium dodecyl sulfate-stable oligomers in cell culture. *J Biol Chem* 270(16), 9564-70.
- Podlisny, M.B., Walsh, D.M., Amarante, P., Ostaszewski, B.L., Stimson, E.R., Maggio, J.E., Teplow, D.B. & Selkoe, D.J. (1998). Oligomerization of endogenous and synthetic amyloid β-protein at nanomolar levels in cell culture and stabilization of monomer by Congo red. *Biochemistry* 37(11), 3602-11.
- Poduslo, J.F., Curran, G.L., Kumar, A., Frangione, B. & Soto, C. (1999). βsheet breaker peptide inhibitor of Alzheimer's amyloidogenesis with increased blood-brain barrier permeability and resistance to proteolytic degradation in plasma. *J Neurobiol* 39(3), 371-82.
- Ponte, P., Gonzalez-DeWhitt, P., Schilling, J., Miller, J., Hsu, D., Greenberg, B., Davis, K., Wallace, W., Lieberburg, I. & Fuller, F. (1988). A new Aβ amyloid mRNA contains a domain homologous to serine proteinase inhibitors. *Nature* 331(6156), 525-7.

- Quist, A., Doudevski, I., Lin, H., Azimova, R., Ng, D., Frangione, B., Kagan, B., Ghiso, J. & Lal, R. (2005). Amyloid ion channels: a common structural link for protein-misfolding disease. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci U S A 102(30), 10427-32.
- Ramirez-Alvarado, M., Merkel, J.S. & Regan, L. (2000). A systematic exploration of the influence of the protein stability on amyloid fibril formation in vitro. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97(16), 8979-84.
- Ray, S.S. & Lansbury, P.T., Jr. (2004). A possible therapeutic target for Lou Gehrig's disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101(16), 5701-2.
- Ray, S.S., Nowak, R.J., Brown, R.H., Jr. & Lansbury, P.T., Jr. (2005). Small-molecule-mediated stabilization of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-linked superoxide dismutase mutants against unfolding and aggregation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 102(10), 3639-44.
- Reiter, L.T., Potocki, L., Chien, S., Gribskov, M. & Bier, E. (2001). A systematic analysis of human disease-associated gene sequences in Drosophila melanogaster. *Genome Res* 11(6), 1114-25.
- Ribary, U., Ioannides, A.A., Singh, K.D., Hasson, R., Bolton, J.P., Lado, F., Mogilner, A. & Llinas, R. (1991). Magnetic field tomography of coherent thalamocortical 40-Hz oscillations in humans. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 88(24), 11037-41.
- Richardson, J.S. & Richardson, D.C. (2002). Natural β -sheet proteins use negative design to avoid edge-to-edge aggregation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99(5), 2754-9.
- Riek, R., Guntert, P., Dobeli, H., Wipf, B. & Wuthrich, K. (2001). NMR studies in aqueous solution fail to identify significant conformational differences between the monomeric forms of two Alzheimer peptides with widely different plaque-competence, $A\beta(1-40)(ox)$ and $A\beta(1-42)(ox)$. *Eur J Biochem* 268(22), 5930-6.
- Rohl, C.A., Strauss, C.E., Misura, K.M. & Baker, D. (2004). Protein structure prediction using Rosetta. *Methods Enzymol* 383, 66-93.
- Salomon, A.R., Marcinowski, K.J., Friedland, R.P. & Zagorski, M.G. (1996). Nicotine inhibits amyloid formation by the β-peptide. *Biochemistry* 35(42), 13568-78.
- Sanchez-Pulido, L., Devos, D. & Valencia, A. (2002). BRICHOS: a conserved domain in proteins associated with dementia, respiratory distress and cancer. *Trends Biochem Sci* 27(7), 329-32.
- Sawaya, M.R., Sambashivan, S., Nelson, R., Ivanova, M.I., Sievers, S.A., Apostol, M.I., Thompson, M.J., Balbirnie, M., Wiltzius, J.J., McFarlane, H.T., Madsen, A.O., Riekel, C. & Eisenberg, D. (2007). Atomic structures of amyloid cross-β spines reveal varied steric zippers. *Nature* 447(7143), 453-7.
- Schenk, D., Barbour, R., Dunn, W., Gordon, G., Grajeda, H., Guido, T., Hu, K., Huang, J., Johnson-Wood, K., Khan, K., Kholodenko, D., Lee, M., Liao, Z., Lieberburg, I., Motter, R., Mutter, L., Soriano,

F., Shopp, G., Vasquez, N., Vandevert, C., Walker, S., Wogulis, M., Yednock, T., Games, D. & Seubert, P. (1999). Immunization with amyloid- β attenuates Alzheimer-disease-like pathology in the PDAPP mouse. *Nature* 400(6740), 173-7.

- Schmittschmitt, J.P. & Scholtz, J.M. (2003). The role of protein stability, solubility, and net charge in amyloid fibril formation. *Protein Sci* 12(10), 2374-8.
- Serpell, L.C. & Smith, J.M. (2000). Direct visualisation of the β -sheet structure of synthetic Alzheimer's amyloid. *J Mol Biol* 299(1), 225-31.
- Shankar, G.M., Li, S., Mehta, T.H., Garcia-Munoz, A., Shepardson, N.E., Smith, I., Brett, F.M., Farrell, M.A., Rowan, M.J., Lemere, C.A., Regan, C.M., Walsh, D.M., Sabatini, B.L. & Selkoe, D.J. (2008). Amyloid-β protein dimers isolated directly from Alzheimer's brains impair synaptic plasticity and memory. *Nat Med* 14(8), 837-42.
- Shorter, J. & Lindquist, S. (2004). Hsp104 catalyzes formation and elimination of self-replicating Sup35 prion conformers. *Science* 304(5678), 1793-7.
- Sisodia, S.S. (1992). β-amyloid precursor protein cleavage by a membranebound protease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89(13), 6075-9.
- Soto, C., Kindy, M.S., Baumann, M. & Frangione, B. (1996). Inhibition of Alzheimer's amyloidosis by peptides that prevent β-sheet conformation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 226(3), 672-80.
- Soto, C., Sigurdsson, E.M., Morelli, L., Kumar, R.A., Castano, E.M. & Frangione, B. (1998). β-sheet breaker peptides inhibit fibrillogenesis in a rat brain model of amyloidosis: implications for Alzheimer's therapy. *Nat Med* 4(7), 822-6.
- Stefani, M. & Dobson, C.M. (2003). Protein aggregation and aggregate toxicity: new insights into protein folding, misfolding diseases and biological evolution. J Mol Med 81(11), 678-99.
- Stevens, F.J. & Argon, Y. (1999). Protein folding in the ER. Semin Cell Dev Biol 10(5), 443-54.
- Sticht, H., Bayer, P., Willbold, D., Dames, S., Hilbich, C., Beyreuther, K., Frank, R.W. & Rosch, P. (1995). Structure of amyloid Aβ-(1-40)peptide of Alzheimer's disease. *Eur J Biochem* 233(1), 293-8.
- Szyperski, T., Vandenbussche, G., Curstedt, T., Ruysschaert, J.M., Wuthrich, K. & Johansson, J. (1998). Pulmonary surfactantassociated polypeptide C in a mixed organic solvent transforms from a monomeric α -helical state into insoluble β -sheet aggregates. *Protein Sci* 7(12), 2533-40.
- Tanzi, R.E., McClatchey, A.I., Lamperti, E.D., Villa-Komaroff, L., Gusella, J.F. & Neve, R.L. (1988). Protease inhibitor domain encoded by an amyloid protein precursor mRNA associated with Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* 331(6156), 528-30.

- Tartaglia, G.G., Cavalli, A., Pellarin, R. & Caflisch, A. (2004). The role of aromaticity, exposed surface, and dipole moment in determining protein aggregation rates. *Protein Sci* 13(7), 1939-41.
- Terry, R.D., Masliah, E., Salmon, D.P., Butters, N., DeTeresa, R., Hill, R., Hansen, L.A. & Katzman, R. (1991). Physical basis of cognitive alterations in Alzheimer's disease: synapse loss is the major correlate of cognitive impairment. *Ann Neurol* 30(4), 572-80.
- Thinakaran, G. & Koo, E.H. (2008). Amyloid precursor protein trafficking, processing, and function. *J Biol Chem* 283(44), 29615-9.
- Thomas, A.Q., Lane, K., Phillips, J., 3rd, Prince, M., Markin, C., Speer, M., Schwartz, D.A., Gaddipati, R., Marney, A., Johnson, J., Roberts, R., Haines, J., Stahlman, M. & Loyd, J.E. (2002). Heterozygosity for a surfactant protein C gene mutation associated with usual interstitial pneumonitis and cellular nonspecific interstitial pneumonitis in one kindred. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 165(9), 1322-8.
- Tjernberg, L.O., Naslund, J., Lindqvist, F., Johansson, J., Karlstrom, A.R., Thyberg, J., Terenius, L. & Nordstedt, C. (1996). Arrest of β amyloid fibril formation by a pentapeptide ligand. *J Biol Chem* 271(15), 8545-8.
- Tomiyama, T., Shoji, A., Kataoka, K., Suwa, Y., Asano, S., Kaneko, H. & Endo, N. (1996). Inhibition of amyloid β protein aggregation and neurotoxicity by rifampicin. Its possible function as a hydroxyl radical scavenger. *J Biol Chem* 271(12), 6839-44.
- Townsend, M., Cleary, J.P., Mehta, T., Hofmeister, J., Lesne, S., O'Hare, E., Walsh, D.M. & Selkoe, D.J. (2006). Orally available compound prevents deficits in memory caused by the Alzheimer amyloid-β oligomers. *Ann Neurol* 60(6), 668-76.
- Tunnicliffe, R.B., Waby, J.L., Williams, R.J. & Williamson, M.P. (2005). An experimental investigation of conformational fluctuations in proteins G and L. Structure 13(11), 1677-84.
- Tycko, R. (2006). Molecular structure of amyloid fibrils: insights from solid-state NMR. *Q Rev Biophys* 39(1), 1-55.
- Walsh, D.M., Hartley, D.M., Kusumoto, Y., Fezoui, Y., Condron, M.M., Lomakin, A., Benedek, G.B., Selkoe, D.J. & Teplow, D.B. (1999). Amyloid β-protein fibrillogenesis. Structure and biological activity of protofibrillar intermediates. J Biol Chem 274(36), 25945-52.
- Walsh, D.M., Klyubin, I., Fadeeva, J.V., Cullen, W.K., Anwyl, R., Wolfe, M.S., Rowan, M.J. & Selkoe, D.J. (2002). Naturally secreted oligomers of amyloid β protein potently inhibit hippocampal longterm potentiation in vivo. *Nature* 416(6880), 535-9.
- Walsh, D.M., Lomakin, A., Benedek, G.B., Condron, M.M. & Teplow, D.B. (1997). Amyloid β-protein fibrillogenesis. Detection of a protofibrillar intermediate. J Biol Chem 272(35), 22364-72.

- Walsh, D.M., Tseng, B.P., Rydel, R.E., Podlisny, M.B. & Selkoe, D.J. (2000). The oligomerization of amyloid β-protein begins intracellularly in cells derived from human brain. *Biochemistry* 39(35), 10831-9.
- Vassar, R., Bennett, B.D., Babu-Khan, S., Kahn, S., Mendiaz, E.A., Denis, P., Teplow, D.B., Ross, S., Amarante, P., Loeloff, R., Luo, Y., Fisher, S., Fuller, J., Edenson, S., Lile, J., Jarosinski, M.A., Biere, A.L., Curran, E., Burgess, T., Louis, J.C., Collins, F., Treanor, J., Rogers, G. & Citron, M. (1999). β-secretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE. *Science* 286(5440), 735-41.
- Westermark, P., Benson, M.D., Buxbaum, J.N., Cohen, A.S., Frangione, B., Ikeda, S., Masters, C.L., Merlini, G., Saraiva, M.J. & Sipe, J.D. (2007). A primer of amyloid nomenclature. *Amyloid* 14(3), 179-83.
- Whitsett, J.A. & Weaver, T.E. (2002). Hydrophobic surfactant proteins in lung function and disease. N Engl J Med 347(26), 2141-8.
- Vidal, R., Revesz, T., Rostagno, A., Kim, E., Holton, J.L., Bek, T., Bojsen-Moller, M., Braendgaard, H., Plant, G., Ghiso, J. & Frangione, B. (2000). A decamer duplication in the 3' region of the BRI gene originates an amyloid peptide that is associated with dementia in a Danish kindred. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97(9), 4920-5.
- Wilson, M.R., Yerbury, J.J. & Poon, S. (2008). Potential roles of abundant extracellular chaperones in the control of amyloid formation and toxicity. *Mol Biosyst* 4(1), 42-52.
- Winther, J.R. & Sorensen, P. (1991). Propeptide of carboxypeptidase Y provides a chaperone-like function as well as inhibition of the enzymatic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 88(20), 9330-4.
- Woodruff-Pak, D.S. (2008). Animal models of Alzheimer's disease: therapeutic implications. J Alzheimers Dis 15(4), 507-21.
- Woody, R.W. (1995). Circular dichroism. Methods Enzymol 246, 34-71.
- Yan, Y. & Wang, C. (2006). Aβ42 is more rigid than Aβ40 at the C terminus: implications for Aβ aggregation and toxicity. J Mol Biol 364(5), 853-62.
- Yang, F., Lim, G.P., Begum, A.N., Ubeda, O.J., Simmons, M.R., Ambegaokar, S.S., Chen, P.P., Kayed, R., Glabe, C.G., Frautschy, S.A. & Cole, G.M. (2005). Curcumin inhibits formation of amyloid β oligomers and fibrils, binds plaques, and reduces amyloid in vivo. *J Biol Chem* 280(7), 5892-901.
- Yang, M. & Teplow, D.B. (2008). Amyloid β-protein monomer folding: free-energy surfaces reveal alloform-specific differences. J Mol Biol 384(2), 450-64.
- Yerbury, J.J., Poon, S., Meehan, S., Thompson, B., Kumita, J.R., Dobson, C.M. & Wilson, M.R. (2007). The extracellular chaperone clusterin
influences amyloid formation and toxicity by interacting with prefibrillar structures. *Faseb J*

- Yerbury, J.J., Rybchyn, M.S., Easterbrook-Smith, S.B., Henriques, C. & Wilson, M.R. (2005a). The acute phase protein haptoglobin is a mammalian extracellular chaperone with an action similar to clusterin. *Biochemistry* 44(32), 10914–25.
- Yerbury, J.J., Stewart, E.M., Wyatt, A.R. & Wilson, M.R. (2005b). Quality control of protein folding in extracellular space. *EMBO Rep* 6(12), 1131-6.
- Yu, L., Edalji, R., Harlan, J.E., Holzman, T.F., Lopez, A.P., Labkovsky, B.,
 Hillen, H., Barghorn, S., Ebert, U., Richardson, P.L., Miesbauer,
 L., Solomon, L., Bartley, D., Walter, K., Johnson, R.W., Hajduk,
 P.J. & Olejniczak, E.T. (2009). Structural Characterization of a
 Soluble Amyloid β-Peptide Oligomer. *Biochemistry*
- Zhang, S., Prabpai, S., Kongsaeree, P. & Arvidsson, P.I. (2006). Poly-Nmethylated α-peptides: synthesis and X-ray structure determination of beta-strand forming foldamers. *Chem Commun (Camb)*(5), 497-9.